
MINUTES 

MONTANA SENATE 
54th LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

COMMITTEE ON LABOR & EMPLOYMENT RELATIONS 

Call to Order: ·By CHAIRMAN TOM KEATING, on February 2, 1995, at 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Sen. Thomas F. Keating, Chairman (R) 
Sen. Gary C. Aklestad, Vice Chairman (R) 
Sen. Steve Benedict (R) 
Sen. Larry L. Baer (R) 
Sen. James H. "Jim" Burnett (R) 
Sen. C.A. Casey Emerson (R) 
Sen. Sue Bartlett (D) 
Sen. Fred R. Van Valkenburg (D) 
Sen. Bill Wilson (D) 

Members Excused: None. 

Members Absent: None. 

Staff Present: Eddye McClure, Legislative Council 
Mary Florence Erving, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: SB 201 

HB 114 
SB 180 

Executive Action: None. 

HEARING ON SB 201 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

SENATOR JIM BURNETT, SD 12, Luther, stated Stillwater Mining 
Company, Nye, MT, is the largest platinum-palladium mine in the 
Western Hemisphere. The company is concerned about improved 
working conditions. Senate Bill 201 allows the company to test 
employees following an accident, which has caused a death, 
personal injury, or company damages in excess of $500. Senate 
Bill 201 provides an important tool for employers to reduce the 
cause of industrial accidents. SENATOR BURNETT urged the 
committee to DO PASS SB 201 (EXHIBIT A) . 



Proponents' Testimony: 

Ward Shanahan, Stillwater Mining Company Attorney, Helena, MT, 
stated he has represented Stillwater Mining for over thirteen 
years. Mr. Shanahan stated the mine officials requested SENATOR 
BURNETT to sponsor the bill. Stillwater Mining is the successor 
to two partnerships owned by Chevro, 1 USA Inc. and Manville Mining 
Company. The 1981 partnership began the interest in Montana 
following exploration activities by Manville Mining Company, 
which is now the Stillwater Complex. The principle office is 
located at Nye, MT, in the Beartooth Mountains. The Stillwater 
Complex is the only significant source of platinum/palladium and 
associated metals of the platinum group, called BGMs. -Stillwater 
Mining is publicly traded and is engageC in explorat:Jn, 
development, and mining. The mining operation is located at Nye, 
MT, South of Columbus. The company plans to open a second mine 
in the area South of Big Timber, and the site will be known as 
the East Bolder Project. Stillwater also operates a small, fresh 
metals smelter at Columbus, MT. The smelter recovers metals from 
Nye concentrates. 

Senate Bill 201 deals with accident drug testing, as a condition 
for continued employment. Drug testing, according to Mr. 
Shanahan, is a complicated problem because it involves the 
company's concern for safety in the work place, a decent, social 
work environment for employees, loss time accidents, work 
construction, and loss of efficiency in earnings. Personal 
privacy rights and civil rights of the employees must be 
personally and legally respected. Safety methods are customized, 
according to the individual mines. Montana law drug testing 
information is contained in Title 39, Labor, Chapter 2: of the 
Employment Relationship, part 3, General PYJhibitions _~1 
Employers. Senate Bill 201 is an additional exception to the 
prohibitions of employers against lie detector tests and 
regulations of blood and urine testing. (EXHIBIT 1) Senate Bill 
201 would amend and clarify the exceptions to the prohibition of 
blood and urine testing by adding a new exception. The exception 
is the employee who has been involved in a work related accident 
which causes death, personal injury or property damage in excess 
of $500. Federal L(,~Vl preempts Montana Law in respects to 
regulated industries. Transportation industry personnel, such as 
rail, bus, and airplane employees, are tested differently than 
other people. This legislature has adopted the Department of 
Transportation regulations for drug testing. Montana law does 
not authorize annual or random physical examinations or random 
drug testing. Only pre-employment physical drug testing is 
allowed, unless the employee acts "strangely." Mr. Shanahan 
distributed the methodology distributed by the Department of 
Transportation. (EXHIBIT 2). Supervisors and other people are 
trained to determine whether someone takes drugs. The 
[,ethodology is not satisfactory and often creates problems 
between employees and employer. 

The existing law does not allow the employer to take adverse 
action against an employee if the person presents a reasonable 
explanation or medical opinion, indicating test results were not 
caused by either alcohol or legal drug use. The law contains 
many safeguards for the employee's rights, In 1991, a full 
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fledged campaign was tried and met with considerable opposition 
by labor organizations and civil rights groups. The concern was 
the invasion of employee's privacy. The statutes, Department of 
Transportation, regulations and applicable case law demands good 
reason for drug testing. The employee's privacy rights cannot be 
violated. Mr. Shanahan stated the present law is inadequate. 
Stillwater Mining is regulated by the Federal Mines Safety and 
Health Act. Montana law specifically specifies the company 
provides a safe place to work. Yet, it is difficult to provide 
that ~safe~ place. The new exception provides a sufficient cause 
to make drug testing a condition for continued employment. If 
there is an accident or death, or personnel injury where property 
damage is in access of $500, the testing must take place. Senate 
Bill 201 provides an exception to the reason or the suspicion 
for drug testing. 

Christopher Allen, Corporate Manger of Safety, Stillwater Mining 
Company, Nye, MT, stated he has been in the mining industry for 
twenty-five years before getting a degree in health. For the 
past ten years, Mr. Allen stated he has managed safety and 
environmental programs in Wyoming, Nevada, and Indonesia, as well 
as Montana. Mr. Allen stated in every location, the company has 
been able to employ drug testing for cause, affecting a reduction 
of work related accidents. People are aware that if they have an 
accident, they will be tested, a no-fault guarantee. It does not 
require a supervisor, lay person to make a intoxication judgment. 
The company proposed SB 201 as a way to reduce accident rates and 
reduce Workers' Compensation costs. Mr. Allen provided The 
Industrial Company Wyoming Inc. (TIC) statistics to committee 
members (EXHIBIT 3). TIC is a nation wide, major industrial 
company and is also the company's current contractor. The loss 
time accident rates, since 1991, dramatically increased 

Mr. Allen stated safety drug elements, other than testing have 
worked as well. The time accident and severity rate is a measure 
of how long a person was off work and how much is indirectly 
related to the accident cost. Mr. Allen provided national 
statistical backup (Exhibit 4). TIC does random testing on 
occasion in states that permit random testing. The number of 
post accident tests indicate how many people are doing drugs in 
the work place. Senate Bill 201 is a straight safety bill, not a 
bill to invade personal privacy. The company believes the 
legislation provides additional tools to reduce the number of 
severity of accidents. The industry has high numbers of serious 
accidents and fatalities. Senate Bill 201 will reduce Montana's 
statistics. 

Russell J. Ritter, Washington Corporations, Missoula, MT, stated 
there are five operating companies in Montana that would come 
under the SB 201 jurisdiction. The corporation urged the 
committing to give a DO PASS recommendation for the same reasons 
Mr. Shanahan stated. 
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David Owen, Montana Chamber of Commerce, stated support for HB 
201. Mr. Owen changed the question around and asked. If death, 
injury, or severe damage to property are not good reasons to test 
for drugs, what reasons are good enough. Mr. Owen urged the 
committee to accept SB 201. 

Don Allen, Montana Wood Products Association, Helena, MT, stated 
support of SB 201. Mr. Allen stated the facilities that process 
various kinds of lumber materials present more opportunities for 
accidents and for serious accidents, as well. Mr. Allen said 
safety programs and training methods vary, but ac,.::idents still 
happen. Death, personal injury, property damage are important 
issues. Senate Bill 201 works for the safety of workers. Mr. 
Allen urged the committee to pass SB 201. 

Mr. Steve Turkiewicz, Montana Auto Dealers Association, Helena, 
Montana, representing Montana's new truck and car dealers, stated 
the respective vehicle industry does a great deal of repair and 
maintenance business. Safety is paramount. SB 201 represents an 
important tool to protect businesses and consumers. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Darrell Holzer, Montana AFL-CIO, Helena, MT, stated Organized 
Labor rises as reluctant opponents. Montana has some of the 
absolute, best worker's protection laws in the nation, as related 
to random drug testing. It is important to protect the i _-ltere._ t 
of the employer, as v,ell as the employee. Organized Labor always 
is an advocate of safe work places. Property damage in excess of 
$500 is too low. The investigation start and stop activity 
concerning a trip-on-small-equipment accidents should remain with 
the safety committee. The urine tests should not apply, although 
a work related or fatality related accident should necessitate 
drug tests and all investigatory avenues for informational 
gathering purposes. 

Scott Crichton, Executive Director of the American Civil 
Liberties Union of Montana, Helena, MT stated opposition. The 
language is puzzling. The section of law is a hybrid, a product 
of bipartisan cooperation over the last decade. The law is 
carefully crafted, but the compromise strikes a delicate balance 
between the rights of privacy and the human dignity of the 
worker, with the public safety considerations of the work place. 
The Montana State Constitution, sections 4 and 10, states lithe 
dignity of the human being is viable. The right to privacy is 
essential to the well being of a free society and shall not be 
infringed without showing its validity and interest. II Montana is 
not like Utah and Nevada. Montana is like very few other places 
in the Free World. There is an explicit right to privacy, 
guaranteed to all its citizens. Mr. Crichton asked the committee 
to consider the fact that multi-national companies are operating 
in Montana. Until a citizen demonstrates otherwise, a citizen is 
innocent until he/she is proven guilty. The concept should be 
true in the work place, as well. The existing law provides the 
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employer a right to test for drugs is there is a reason to 
believe the employee is working in an impaired way. Senate Bill 
201, as it exists, is narrowly tailored. The proposed language 
is broad. Mr. Crichton asked how is a "worker involved in an 
accident" defined. Does this mean the person has to cause the 
accident or is the person along side the person who is in an 
accident. Does the witness at the scene of the accident need to 
be tested. Does the person who happens to be in the same room at 
the time of the accident need to be tested. Does the- employer 
have to believe that the worker's faculties are impaired. Mr. 
Crichton asked if the testing occurs immediately after the 
accident, within a 12 hour window of the following week, or 
anytime the employer wants to test. The definitions are vague. 
Mr. Crichton hoped the test would be "one time" testing and not 
an open ended invitation for continued testing. The description 
of the person who has been involved in an accident should be 
clearly defined to prevent "bad blood" between workers and 
management. Absent of compelling flaws in the existing law, the 
bill addresses a fictional problem. The message of the 
electorate is to get government out of the private lives. Mr. 
Crichton urged the committee not to be tempted to spend more time 
and more energy on the contents of SB 201 (EXHIBIT S) . 

Informational Testimony: 

None. 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

SENATOR SUE BARTLETT asked how far or how narrow is the 
interpretation of the phrase "has been involved in". Mr. Chris 
Allen replied how far the interpretation goes depends on the 
circumstances. For instance, all locomotive operators in an 
underground mine situation who drive a train over a pickup truck 
because the operator fails to have the person in the front of the 
train watching where the train was going, would be liable. The 
pickup truck driver would not be liable. The person driving the 
train would be liable. In the case where one employee tells 
another employee to close a valve, but fails to do so, that 
person would be tested. If the person who closed the valve was 
told not to close the valve, but does so, that person who 
precipitated the incident would be tested. 

SENATOR BARTLETT asked if the interest is in the individual 
employee who, at least appears to have caused or precipitated the 
accident, and would that person be tested. Mr. Allen agreed that 
person would be tested. SENATOR BARTLETT stated a water project 
was undertaken last summer in Helena (1994). No precautions were 
taken, and the construction worker was killed in a cave-in 
accident. Would this be an incident when the supervisor should 
have been required to be tested for drugs because he/she did not 
enforce the required construction regulations. Mr. Crichton 
stated, absent knowing all the details, the supervisor knew the 
ditch digging procedures were violated and should have been drug 
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tested. SENATOR BARTLETT asked how long should testing 
continue. Mr. Allen stated testing should be as close to the 
moment of the accident, as possible. From a toxicological 
standpoint, the intoxication period varies with the substance. 
Mr. Allen stated that he never tested anyone longer than two 
hours after the accident. Standard procedures in testing drugs 
has a high enough cut off that someone who is a weekend 
recreational user of lipid soluble materials, like THC, and who 
is tested on Monday will report positive. Generally, ·cut off 
levels are set high enough so that there is a fairly clear 
presumption of intoxication. Everyc ~~ was concerned that a 
positive urine drug test means immedi./:te discharge in the (1960' s 
and 1970s) reginning phase of tte drug testing program. The 
sophisticated drug test are now available, and certain concerns 
are alleviated. In Nevada and Wyoming, when t~sts were run, the 
lab would not disclose the informatio:: about anyone who had a 
rating or what was below the cut off level, the BOT Standards for 
Concentration of Substance in urine .. 

SENATOR BARTLETT asked if any testing after the accident was a 
part of the previous discussions concerning other bills. Mr. 
Shanahan stated there were a whole series of drug testing bills. 
Montana does not have random drug testing. SENATOR BARTLETT 
asked if testing after accidents was a part of the previous 
discu3sions on other bills. Mr. Shanahan stated there wa'~ a 
whole series of drug testing bills, historically speak:' :"1g. Pre­
employment testing, random drug testing during the employment 
period, suspicious situations concerning bizarre beha'Jior, and 
annual physical examinations are some of the issues of past 
debate. The protest concerning the invasion of privacy was 
primarily against the random drug testing and the annual physical 
examination. All of the prior testing are permitted under the 
Federal DOP Regulations. Current law allows for drug testing on 
individuals displaying bizarre behavior. Montana has adopted the 
methodology or drug testing set forth in 49 CFR. SENATOR BARTLETT 
asked if drug testing after accidents was previously discussed. 
Mr. Shanahan replied the testing afterwards has not been 
discussed in previous legislation. SENATOR B::::'TLETT asked Mr. 
Crichton if he had been part of previous discussions. Mr. 
Crichton replied the person ,;110 was most involved is Dan Edward, 
Oil, Chemical and Atomic Workers, Billings MT. Mr. Edward had 
prepared testimony to present today, but cvuld not attend the 
hearing due to negotiation contracts in Cody, Wyoming. Mr. 
Edward's testimony will be submitted at a later date (EXHIBIT 6). 

SENATOR VAN VALKENBURG asked Mr. Chris Allen about the chart 
handout from the TIC Company, which shows the statistic on loss 
time accidents from 4.8 to 0 over four years (SEE EXHIBIT 4). A 
connection has been drawn between the statistics and the 
implementation of company drug tests. Yet, other safety 
procedures were in place. This was not the only thing that was 
done to reduce accidents in the TIC work environment. SENATOR 
VAN VALKENBURG stated concern about the essential rate of post 
accident positive test which are displayed as being relatively 
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constant, even through the accident rate has gone done 
significantly. SENATOR VAN VALKENBURG stated concern about the 
essential rate of post accident positive tests, which are 
displayed as being relatively constant, even though the accident 
rate has gone down significantly. SENATOR VAN VALKENBURG stated, 
according to his interpretation of the handout, the drugs or 
alcohol are not a very significant factor. In 1994, there were 
still 16 percent of the people who tested positive, post 
accident, but there were no loss time accidents. Other factors, 
other than drug testing or fear of drug testing, contributed to 
the reduction in loss time accident. Mr. Allen responded, not 
following the TIC information, but responding on the basis of 
statistics, there are other things going on. Note, that if the 
accident rate went to "0" and attention was given to the severity 
rate, the statistics may show the same number of people as a 
percentage of the work force testing, but the overall impact on 
the severity of the accident would be declining. TICs hours 
worked per year increased by approximately 25% per annum. 
SENATOR VAN VALKENBURG stated, in the interest of committee time 
he would not continue the questioning, but, he would appreciate 
the opportunity to visit with the corporate safety person about 
drug testing issues. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

SENATOR BURNETT closed the hearing on SB 201 and stated that 
Stillwater Mining Company is a major employer that enjoys a good 
safety record. The accidents, which have happened, have not 
happened due to negligence. Senate Bill 201 is a tool to assist 
the employer's investigation of accidents. SENATOR BURNETT urged 
passage of SB 201. 

HEARING ON HB 114 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REPRESENTATIVE CHRIS AHNER, HD 31, Helena, Montana, stated HB 
114 is a straight forward bill that clarifies members of the 
organized militia are entitled to an unpaid leave of absence 
during any period of state service during a state emergency and 
are entitled to reemployment after the emergency. The legislation 
assures members of the Montana National Guard, who are activated 
for state duty, will retain their employment at the end of the 
duty. Although there is national job protection, there is no 
state protection. The legislation will secure their employment. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Master Sergeant A. Roger Hagan, representing approximately 4,000 
members of the Officer and Enlisted Association of the National 
Guard of Montana, Helena, MT, stated the bill provided re­
employment rights for members who are called to active duty 
during a state emergency. The Montana National Guard activations 
are an unpredictable occurrence. When activations happen, Army 
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and Air Guard officers and enlisted men/women are quickly sent to 
the destination. The Montana Militia defends, protects, and 
preserves lives and property at the call of the Governor. The 
recent experience of Desert Storm and other regional conflicts 
have involved Montana National Guards and Reserves. The Guard 
needs to redefine and strengthen the Federal Veterans Employment 
and Re-employment Act. The same rights and protection must be 
afforded Montana members dhen they are on state active duty. The 
guideline should mirror the federal guidelines. 

Master Sergeant Hagan stated c;vilians may question the fact that 
jobs have been denied state mL. itia people. Master Sergeant 
Hagan recounted dismal facts surrounding a Montana National 
Guard's recent misfortune. An E5 National Guard Sergeant was 
called by the Governor to fight forrest fires in August, 1994. 
The Northeastern Montanan had served as a guard member for over 
four years. He was called up for the first time and left his 
horne, wife, family, and 12 year job to fight the Pryor Mountain 
Fire and the Yaak Fire in Northwest Montana. The boss called :1is 
wife to announce the husband's job was replaced, but he would be 
offered a lower paying job until he could find employment 
elsewhere. The SGT returned horne to unemployment problems: Loss 
of employment, demotion as an alternative, possible denial of 
unemployment benefits, and the expense of legal counsel, no real 
r~wards. The story is true. The sergeant experienced the 
nightmare no other Montana Militia IT. TIber should ever experience. 
The association urges support on HB 114. 
(EXHIBIT 7) . 

Jack Walsh, Department of Military Affairs, Chief of Staff, A~~ 
National Guard, Helena, MT, asked the committee to support the 
legislation. For the past ten years there have been twenty­
three different occasions, accounting for approximately 32,000 
days of active duty to fight forrest fires, floods, earth quakes, 
and state institution duty. Desert Shield service equated to the 
federal Re-employment Rights Act. Unfortunately, state service 
does not provide protection. Colonel Walsh urged support of HB 
114. 

Polly Latrae-Halmas, u.S. Department of Labor, Veterans' Affair 
Representative, stated she responds to all assistance requests 
under Title 38 laws for Veterans Re-employment Act. Ms. Latrae­
Halmas stated she initially received the above described claim, 
but could do nothing. There was no protection under the federal 
law; consequently, Ms Latrae-Halmas recommended a private 
attorney. Ms. Latrae-Halmas asked the committee to accept HB 
114. 

Hal Manson, American Legion, Helena, MT, stated the members of 
the National Guard are also members of the American Legion. The 
primary purpose of the Legion is to support a strong military 
attitude in the country. Security is very important. The 
National Guard is a good, inexpensive method to train and ready 
people for necessary active service. However, if obstacles are 
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put in the way, the effectiveness of the Guard is jeopardized. 
Mr. Manson urged support of HB 114. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

None. 

Informational Testimony 

None. 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

SENATOR VAN VALKENBURG asked Colonel Walsh how many people were 
called to active duty for the past two years and for what length 
of time were they put on active duty. Colonel Walsh answered 
that from July, 1994 to September, 1994, there were 12,102 work 
days. From August of 1992 to August 1993 .... Colonel Walsh 
provided statistical tables (EXHIBIT 8). 

SENATOR BENEDICT asked Mr. Hagan if legislation would result in a 
detrimental situation for people who are enlisted in National 
Guard, specifically those who are employed by small businesses. 
Will the small business owners want to hire National Guard 
members because of job requirements. Small business people may 
not be able to afford to hire a National Guard member because of 
the potential job-loss-days during employment. Mr. Hagan stated 
the existing language provides for nondiscrimination in hiring 
practices, based on military membership. The legislation would 
be strengthened for re-employment purposes. As far as a 
detriment to employment, the law is patterned after federal law 
for protection; therefore, it would not be a large detriment. The 
positive benefits are many. 

SENATOR AKLESTAD asked if prior legislation pertained to the same 
topic. Mr. Hagan stated he has not been involved in the 
legislation for a long period of time. His service began in the 
1993 Special Session; therefore, he was not able to give a 
historic perspective at this time. 

CHAIRMAN KEATING asked REP. AHNER about the House committee 
hearing. Did the Chamber of Commerce or the NFIB, or any 
employer organization testify. REPRESENTATIVE AHNER stated none 
of the groups lobbied against HB 114. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REPRESENTATIVE AHNER stated appreciation for HB 114's Legislative 
assurance that Montana National Guards will continue to fight 
forrest fires, etc., and no members will fear that they will be 
denied employment because of their absence, due to serving the 
people of Montana. 
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HEARING ON SB 180 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

SENATOR LARRY TVEIT, SD 50, Sidney, MT, stated he presents SB 180 
in behalf of the Montana School Board Association. The bi]l 
addresses binding arbitration. The bill is an act clarifying the 
binding arbitration provision in a collective bargaining 
agreement with schools. The bill eliminates the requirement that 
a collective bargaining agreement to which a school is a party 
contains a grievance procedure culminating in binding 
arbitration. The bill prohibits bindins arbitration for a 
complaint based on the same facts and circumstances. The 
original legislation SB 15 (1993) is too binding for school 
employees. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Jerry Hager, Choteau County Trustee, Choteau, MT, stat",d last 
Spring's s'hool negotiation presented problems. A labor 
specialist spoke to Mr. Hager about the trustee's proposal and 
offered a counter proposal with management safeguards. After 
weighing the two proposals, the district negotiating team refused 
both. Consequently, three salary options were considered, $100 
on the base, $159 on the base, and $200, without binding 
arbitration. The local union acceptel the $200 without binding 
arbitration, and both sides were satisfied. The trustees thought 
they won by keeping binding arbitration out of the contract. 

John Good, Chouteau County Farmer, Fort Benton, MT, stated he has 
been on the high school district board for over fourteen years 
and brings experience and practical knowledge to the 
negotiations. Fort Benton, currently, does not have binding 
arbitration. Board members have thought binding arbitration 
equated and amounted to law suits without local control. Binding 
arbitration substitutes arbitrator judgement for locul judgment. 
Arbitrators are selected through the process of eliminatir . 
Problems are created by controversies, such as salary or working 
conditions. Mr. Good urged the committee to consider that 
mandatory arbitration is a threat to all concerned and is a gu~ 
shot in the wrong direction (EXHIBIT 9) . 

Ron Wetsch, Chairman of Drummond School District 11 and 2, 
Rancher., Drummond, MT, stated the cost of arbitration and hiring 
needed atto~neys is high. Teachers already have bargaining chips. 
If an arbitrator dictates what the school board and teachers 
receive, the voting public do not have rights and can not select 
or vote. Public schools are for the education of Montana 
children. The school board, administration, aLd teachers are 
challenged to get the best education for the available funds. 
Small districts funds are not large, but based on "A" and "B". 
If the arbitrator dictates what is going to be paid, the 
situation is back to square one with the voters. County taxes pay 
bills; the legislature does not pay school bills. Taxpayer~ 
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should have a choice. School board members are elected and a 
grievance procedure is in place. Drummond voters want to make 
sure legislation does not dictate the terms of employer/employee 
relationship. 

Rick Janett, Big Timber, a nine year Trustee of Sweet Grass High 
School, stated in 1987 the school district had a difficult MEA 
negotiation experience and gave up much, including money, to keep 
binding arbitration out of the contract. Without SB 180, the 
benefits will be null. Binding arbitration could be the biggest 
unfunded mandate in the school district. The union can be 
assured if there is a conflict, they can expect binding 
arbitration and coup some wins. Every time the union gets 
"something", it will cost the voters money. Should SB 180 fail, 
Mr. Janett urged the legislature to help fund the mandate, to pay 
the bills. Mr. Janett stated he understands the job of a trustee 
is to educate students, and the school district needs to spend 
money on education, not binding arbitration. 

Morris Van Campen, Elementary Principal, Glendive, MT, read 
written testimony urging the committee to repeal binding 
arbitration. Budgets are fixed; schools do not need the added 
expense of mandatory arbitration (EXHIBIT 10) . 

Rodney Svee, Superintendent of Schools, Hardin, MT, distributed 
written testimony (EXHIBIT 11 & 11-A). Mr. Svee discussed the 
standard of review, compared to existing state law and 
administrative rule. The pickert Case, Dawson County High 
School; the Colstrip High School district; and Laurel High School 
situations were discussed. Laurel and Colstrip are arbitration 
cases, while Glendive's case was settled by state law. The full 
Pickert transcript is found on page 19. Mr. Svee stated he feels 
binding arbitration should not be done in these cases. Quotes 
about sexual harassment were not substantiated because the 
victims had not stated that the advances "were not welcomed". 
Striking the students, individual harassment, or touching without 
consent were situations that were questioned. At what age does 
one realize the true meaning of what "consent" actually means. 
The union or the school board have not forced the binding 
arbitration issue. 

Chip Erdmann, Attorney, Montana Rural Education Association, 
representing school districts across the State, stated SB 180 
takes Montana back to the time prior to the 1993 session 
and leaves the election of remedies provision in the law, which 
makes sense. Collective bargaining is a two sided bargaining 
issue. The level playing field has been upset, and the 
legislation should bring it back. These are contractual 
remedies, in addition to the statutory remedy. Teachers have the 
highest standards of any public employee. When there is a just 
cause provision in the contract, as interpreted by the 
arbitrator, the just cause provision are even higher than the 
statutory standard. Rural schools do not have the expertise to 
meet all the just cause tests and arbitration's seven step test 
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imposed or teachers. Governor Racicot stated he realized after 
the law w€:.t into effect that the small schools didn't have the 
personnel or legal expertise to meet arbitration needs. The bill 
reestablished the status quo. Mr. Erdmann urged the committee to 
support SB 180. 

Janet Underkofler, Kessler School Board Trustee, Helena, MT, 
stated the board' has binding arbitration in the current contract. 
The decision should be kept at the local level to work out both 
side of issues. 

Cliff Benjamin, Shelby School District 14, Shelby, MT, offered 
written support for SB 180 (Exhibit 11-B). 

Clinton Clark, Rosebud Public Schools, Rosebud, Montana, 
submitted written testimony (Exhibit 11-C). 

Max Blanchard, Board Member, Rosebud Public Schools, Rosebud, 
Montana, submitted written testimony (Exhibit 11-D) . 

Donna Plymtpon, Board Member, Rosebud Public Schools, Rosebud, 
Montana, submitted written testimony (Exhibit 11-E). 

Jeff Webber, Chairman, Clinton Elementary School District, 
Clinton, MT, submitted written testimony (Exhibit 11-F). 

Dee Batey, Board Member, Rosebud Public Schools, Rosebud, MT, 
submitted written testimony (Exhibit 11-G). 

Bob Richman, Shelby School District 14, Shelby, MT, submitted 
written testimony (Exhibit 11-H). 

Opponents: 

Eric Fever, Montana Education Association (MEA), Helena, Montana, 
stated opposition to SB 180. Mr. Fever, stated there is 
confusion as to how binding arbitration affect SB 180. Senate 
Bill 180 repeals SB 15, which was passed in 1993. The bill ha. 
not gone into effect. The effective date is July 1, 1996. 
Senate Bill 15 has not harmed anycne. No fact can support any 
allegations of harm. Senate Bill 180 does repc....l.l binding 
arbitration, as required to go into effect, but SB 180 retains 
the primary, major compromise that MEA Union made in the SB 15 
negotiationf. The elections of remedies is a provision to 
illuminate the so-called two bites of the apple", which was 
addressed earlier. Senate Bill 15 gave high school employees a 
guaranteed grievance procedure, ending final and binding 
arbitration. In return, SB 15 took away, from the school 
appointees, the "two bites of the apple". Most of the MEA 
state's contracts have the binding arbitration process, already. 
These contracts will be amended, as of July 1, 1996, to prevent 
pursuit of more than one remedy. In effect, SB 15 was 
compromised legislation, giving and taking from employees and 
employers and management and labor. Senate Bill 180 will undo 
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the compromise, even before it has taken effect and will address 
the grievance procedure everywhere and leave management what it 
wanted, a restriction on the election of remedies. As for the 
theory and practice agreement of binding arbitration, the 
arbitration is readily accessible and relatively cheap, fast and 
sure. Binding arbitration frequently compels settlement before 
arbitration actually happens. Litigation rarely does. School 
districts and grievant, alike, should prefer binding arbitration 
to the courts. Unfortunately, some school districts detest 
binding arbitration because the districts members know that 
without binding arbitration, some grievances and grievant will 
simply not go away. Without binding arbitration, litigation is 
expensive, too lengthy, and too inconclusive for employees to 
pursue. Consequently, school districts win by default. Then, 
negotiated grievances do not exist, and are not worth the paper 
the print is placed. There is no way to enforce the situations. 
If SB 15 is viewed as legislative interference in the local 
employer and employee relationship, then SB 180 is no less the 
same interference. In this case, it imposes an election of 
remedies, that before SB 15 did not exist. Management 
representatives have declared they do not compel the schools into 
binding arbitration, but they compel the unions to accept 
election of remedies. That is interference. Contrary to 
proponents suggestions, grievance arbitration has nothing to do 
with contract negotiations, concerning how much teachers are paid 
or how much tax payers have to pay. This is not to be confused 
with interest arbitration, when the arbitrator determines the 
outcome of a contract. This has to do with determining how to 
enforce the contract both parties have already agreed to. This 
is when a dispute arises over an interpretation of the contract. 
Grievance arbitration has nothing to do with budgets. 

Mr. Fever expressed concern with the three cases that were 
brought up in earlier testimony, concerning arbitration. The 
cases were the Harris, Pickart and Baldridge cases. The Glendive 
Pickart case is excluded because there was no arbitration; the 
Glendive contract does not posses any arbitration and is entirely 
in the courts. The contract is going through the convoluted, 
lengthy, and expensive process of seeking resolutions to teacher 
termination through controversial sections of statute. The case 
is consuming huge resources, and the conclusion may take years. 
If there had been binding arbitration, there would have been a 
conclusion. 

Mr. Fever stated the Laurel case did go to arbitration. The 
information packets presented are accurate, but the arbitrator 
did conclude that the employer had not provided the employee 
reasonable expectation of punishment given certain circumstances. 
The board's policy read that if this happens, punishment could 
"include all". Dismissal was only one option, but a reprimand or 
a probation were also options. The arbitrator stated that the 
school district didn't make the punishment fit the crime. That 
arbitrator's decision is the only arbitrator's decision in the 
last three years involving a MEA local and a MEA grievant that 
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has been appealed. All the other arbitrated decisions have been 
final and binding. The Laurel School District wants to take the 
case further, but the school district has lost in every step of 
the way. 

The Colstrip Baldridge Case is an important case because, 
whatever is thought of the grievance, MEA took the arbitration 
route. The arbitration was offered, not precluded, in the 
Colstrip contract. The grievant also went to court on his own 
with no assistance from MEA. Ironically, MEA won the 
arbitration. The grievant lost, and the court is still pursuing 
the case. The bizarre case cost the school district a great deal 
of money. The SB 15 compromise was predicated in part in 
preventing the very situation from happening. MEA gave up a 
substantial opportunity in statute to certain school employees 
from pursuing dispute resolutions through the courts, if the 
school districts chose arbitration. This should save school 
districts money, everywhere. School districts should have been 
happy tc see statutes impinge upon contracts and allowed "bites 
of the apple". Mr. Fever urged the committee to not repeal a law 
that has not gone into effect. School districts can show no 
damage. Binding arbitration was a tradeoff of an election of 
remedies. Senate Bill 180's definition of election of remedies 
is far too restrictive and was rejected in 1993, that would 
preclude that the proposal is not the same as what is in the 
current law. The proposal might make it i:~possible for a 
custodian who filed a grievance and prevailed on a workman's 
issue, and later discovered that it was a health condition, was 
out of luck. The condition, filed later for compensation, would 
not fly because their contract would appear that no other remedy 
could be reached for the same circumstance. Senate Bill 180 
gives school employees far less than what they had before SB 15, 
and gives employers what they never had before SB 15. Binding 
arbitration levels the playing field of dispute resolution and is 
a cheap, effective way to resolve contract disputes. 

Terri Minnow, Montana Federation of Teachers, offered strong 
opposition to SB 180. Senate Bill 180 strikes at the heart of 
(1993) SB 15. Senate Bill 15 represented a compromise between 
school employee unions and school employers, such as school board 
associations. In exchange for the requirement that every school 
contract contain a binding arbitration provision and agree to a 
remedy for election clause in SB 15. Senate Bill 180 strikes one 
part of the compromise, the section requiring school contracts to 
include agreements with teachers that culminated a final and 
binding arbitration. Senate Bill 180 has the potential to 
actually increase the cost of resolving school employee's 
grievances. It cost much less to go to binding arbitratL:m than 
it costs to resolve a court case. Binding arbitration has 
evolved during the years as a fair and partial way to settle 
disputes without the delays and costs of potential court 
judgements. Even though binding arbitration exists in many union 
contracts, it is a vital step in the grievance procedure. 
Grievance procedures invest to solve problems at the earliest 
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possible time, at the lowest level of intervention between 
management and the grievant. Therefore, the vast number of 
grievance are resolved quickly. (EXHIBIT 12) 

Tom Schneider, Montana Public Employees Association, Helena MT. 
stated he is not talking about interest arbitration, but talking 
about settling disputes centered around the language of 
contracts. This is the best way to accomplish the task. Senate 
Bill 180 takes away the remedies and binding arbitration, a lose, 
lose situation. The Association opposes SB 180. 

Robert L. Anderson, Executive Director, Montana School Boards 
Association, One South Montana Ave, Helena, Montana, offered 
written testimony (Exhibit 13). 

Nick Klaudt, Glendive Elementary Trustee, Glendive, MT 59330, 
submitted written testimony (Exhibit 14). 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

Senator Van Va1kenburg asked if the arbitration that would go 
into place in July, 1996 is the last best offer, but is subjected 
to "splitting the baby arbitration". Would it make a difference 
if the required last best arbitration offer was nUll. 

The term last best offer arbitration deals with interest 
arbitration, involving parties negotiating towards a contract 
when a contract cannot be reached. Many contracts provide for 
the parties to submit the difference between negotiating in and 
the contract, itself, and then go to arbitration. Interest 
arbitration ultimately decides what will end up in the contract. 
Baseball used interest arbitration, and the term "last best 
offer" came from the baseball industry's arbitration. The 
discussion concerns grievance negotiations where there has been 
an incident, an employee is disciplined, and the disciplinary 
action is appeal. If there is arbitration that goes with binding 
arbitration, the "surviving arbitrators" are often picked 
because neither side struck their names. This indicates these 
people are middle of the road and will "split the bath water." 
Both sides will get a little bit of something. 

Mr. Fever stated this has nothing to do with arbitration or "last 
best offerll. The employer and employee do strike names and come 
to a compromise. Sometimes, an arbitrator may likely be an open 
minded neutral and will make decisions based on the contract and 
what the parties intend to say. The only recourse to the school 
district is to appeal the arbitrator's decision, but only the 
appeal is available only if the arbitrator exceeded the 
authority, or violated the law. 

SENATOR SUE BARTLETT asked if the committee passed SB 180 and 
repealed the binding arbitration provision, what would be the 
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most common method of resolving school district grieva: ces. Mr. 
Fever stated the steps depends of the language of the contract. 
Completely apart from a school district having a binding 
arbitration provision, a teacher could pursue statutory remedies. 
After the school board's determination, they can appeal to the 
county superintendent of schools, the state superintendent, and 
ultimately to district courts under statutory good cause 
standard, which are available to all school district employees. 
For those districts that currently have an arbitration provision, 
the bill depends on t~e contract language. It is still is up to 
he county superintendent of schools, if the contract itself does 

...lot preclude that review. 

SENATOR Bru~TLETT stated a court case about SB 15 determined that 
this avenue was not available. Mr. Erdmann stated he does not 
remember a court case, but generally, the two options are 
available to individuals, such as those terminated by a school 
district. This is a good reason why the election of remedies 
provision should be in SB 180. SENATOR BARTLETT tated in the 
interest of committee time, she will cease questions, but will 
pursue the topic outside committee before Executive Action. 

CHAIRMAN KEATING asked Rick Jerret about negotiating a contract 
with the school bargaining unit and allowing binding arbitration 
in the contract, or in lieu of additi~nal payroll. The board 
increased the pay in order to avoid Llnding arbitration 
CHAIRMAN KEATING asked Rick Jerret if he was aware that this 
section of the law would be effective, subsequent to the contract 
negotiatic~. Rick Jerret stated the arbitration was in 1987, and 
the law was not on the books. CHAIRMAN KEATING asked if the 
contract has continued since 1987. Mr. Jerret replied yes. 
CHAIRMAN KEATING asked if the contract was negotiated, are you 
fearful that which was negotiated will be removed by the law. Is 
this the reason to support SB 180. Yes. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

SENATOR TVEIT, stated he served 9 years on the Sidney School 
Board and 5 years on State School Board Association, and was 
president, as well. Senate Bill 180 doe~ not repeal bi~ding 
arbitration. The language is too arbitrary. The bill ::emoves a 
school agreement that contains a grievance procedure, culminating 
a:~.d binding final arbitration". Many schools have negotiated all 
or part of the final arbitration, so~e schools do not. Small 
schools, by giving away grievance p:r:<)cedures to automatic binding 
arbitration have gone too far. Nothing has been harmed due to the 
future effective date, July 1, 1996. The time to correct the 
problem is in this session, since the legislature will not be 
back in session until 1997. There a~e statute problems, and SB 
180 addresses said problems. Senate Bill 180 resolves the 
problem by restoring the rights of the parties to a school 
district's contract, by accepting an agreement to arbitrate 
contract disputes. In the absence of an arbitration clause, 
employees are still free to pursue their complaints with the 

950202LA.SMI 



SENATE LABOR & EMPLOYMENT RELATIONS COMMITTEE 
February 2, 1995 

Page 17 of 17 

County Superintendent, the Board of Personnel Appeals, the Human 
Rights Commission, and other agencies with jurisdiction. 
Another important change concerns the election of the remedies 
provision. The provision requires employees to choose between 
binding arbitration and any other available and legal method to 
search the same remedy. The problems is that a grievance may 
simultaneously pursue the same complaint in different forms, 
simply by modifying the requested remedy. Binding arbitration or 
the court route can be taken, but not both avenues. A grievance 
based on the same facts and circumstances may not be pursued by 
binding arbitration. Small school boards need flexibility. 
SENATOR TVEIT asked the committee to accept SB 180. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 1:45 p.m. 
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SUBJECT: WORKPLACE DRUG TESTING 

For the Rycord I'm Senator Jim Burnett from Senate District 12. 

My District contains the largest Platinum Palladium Mine in the Western 

Hemisphere-The Stillwater Mine at Nye. This mine is operated by the Stillwater 

Mining Company and they're very concerned about improving safety for their 

workmen. That's what Senate Bill 201 is about. The Bill will allow the company 

to test an employee for drugs following an accident which has caused a death, 

personal injury, or property damage exceeding a value of $500.00 

This bill will provide an important tool for employers to reduce the 

causes of industrial accidents. I respectfully request your concurrence in my 

sponsorship and trust you will give the bill a DO PASS recommendation. 

I've brought with me today, some representatives of Stillwater Mining 

Company to explain the necessity and the good sense behind this bill. I'll let 

them explain the details. Thank you! 

Jim Burnett 

WAS\01969was 
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Stillwater Mining Company statement on senate Bill 201 

Senate Labor and Employment Relations Committee­
Thursday February 2, 1995 

Mr. Chairman, senator Bartlett and Members of the committee: 

My name is Ward Shanahan. I am a lawyer from Helena who has 
represented stillwater Mining Company as a lawyer and a lobbyist 
for more than 13 years. stillwater Mining Company requested Senator 
Burnett to sponsor Senate Bill 201. 

Let me first give you some background on stillwater Mining 
Company. stillwater Mining is the successor to two partnerships 
mined by Chevron USA Inc. and Manville Mining Company. These 
partnerships began their interest in Montana in 1981 following 
exploration activities by Manville Mining to outline what is now 
known as the "Stillwater Complex". The company's principal office 
is located at HC 54, Box 365, Nye, Montana 59061, Telephone: 
406-328-8500. 

The stillwater Complex is the only significant source of 
. platinum, palladium and their associated metals of the platinum 
group (known as PGMs) outside the Republic of South Africa. It is 
located in the Beartooth Mountains in southern Montana. stillwater 
Mining Company is now a publicly traded company engaged in the 
exploration, development and mining of this deposit. Mining is 
located primarily at Nye, Montana, south of Columbus at this time 
although the company is proceeding with plans to open a second IDlne 
south of Big Timber in what is known as "The East Boulder". 

Stillvlater Mining Company also operates a small electric 
smelter for the primary recovery of metals from concentrates. This 
smelter will be expanded as the East Boulder Mine comes on line. 

Senate Bill 201--We are here today to talk to you about Senate 
Bill 201 which deals with Post-Accident Drug Testing as a condition 
for continued employment. This is an important issue for the 
company and Mr. Chris Allen will explain the reasons for this in 
some detail. But first, I would like to tell you about the bill. 

Druq Testina of 
complicated problem. 
company's concern for 

employees in a country like ours, is a 
This is because it not only involves the 
work place safety, a decent social and work 
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environment for its employees, lost time aq;R~CNt1nts,5i3cfrf'cf work 
disruption and loss of efficiency and earnlngs,--out it also 
involves the personal privacy rights, the civil rights of the 
employees. These must be personally and legally respected and 
safety methods must.be d~signed with these considerations in mind. 

The present Montana law on drug testing is contained in Title 
39, Labor, Chapter 2, The employment Relationship, Part 3, General 
Prohibitions on Employers. The specific section of the law we are 
attempting to amend here is 39-2-304, the title of which is "Lie 
Detector test prohibited-regulation of blood and urine testing" A 
copy is attached to this statement for your examination. 

Senate Bill 201 will amend that section by clarifying the 
exceptions to the prohibition on blood and urine testing, and 
adding a new exception for cases in which "an employee has been 
involved in a work-related accident that causes death or personal 
injury or property damage in excess of $500". 

Federal laIN pre-empts Montana law with respect to certain 
regulated industries such as transportation. Employers doing 
business in Montana not regulated by the transportation statutes 
are regulated by the statute I have just quoted to you (and 
attached to this statement). At present 39-2-304, MCA authorizes 
only limited forms of pre-employment and "suspicion" testing. 
Periodic testing (annual physical or random) is not permitted. 
Previous attempts to change this have been met with strenuous 
opposition by employee organizations and civil rights groups, but 
in 1991 the law was changed to require the testing procedures set 
forth in federal regulation under 49 CFR Part 40. 

You will also notice that an employer cannot take "ad\-erse 
action" against an employee if that person presents a "reasonable 
explanation" or medical opinion indicating that the test results 
were not caused by alcohol or illegal drug use. Thu-;, the law 
contains many safeguards for the employee's rights. 

The problem we confront here in S8 201 is the inadequacy of 
the law in permitting the employer with options to help solve a 
real and present work place danger to fellow employees and to adopt 
measures to prevent the recurrence of serious accidents. That is 
what this bill is all about. 

stillwater Mining Company is regulated by the Federal Mine 
Safety and Health Act of 1977 which, by definition, makes 
stillwater Mining an employer whose work presents hazards which 
require special training and safety precautions. It believes that 
the law needs this additional exception to improve its efforts in 
work place safety. The new exception provides that a sufficient 
cause must exist for the employer to make "drug testing" a 
condition for continued employment following a serious accident. 
The existing exception which deals with the employer's "reason to 
believe" the employee's faculties are impaired is jus+: not 
sufficient. It forces the employer to rely alone on "surveillance" 
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an~ encourages employees to "cover up" their, an'tt3k[~~13cial acti vi ties StJ 2-0 I 
WhlCh create a threat to the safety of thelr fellow employees and 
to the employer's work place and property. 

We sincerely request your concurrence ln giving this bill a 
"DO PASS" recommendation. 

Ward A. Shanahan 
Attorney/Lobbyist 
stillwater Mining Company 



39-2-304. Lie detector tests prohibited - regulation of blood and 
urine testing. (1) A person, finn, corporation, or other business entity or 
representative thereof may not require: 

(a) as a condition for employment or continuation of employment, any 
person to take a polygraph test or any form of a mechanical lie detector test; 

(b) as a condition for employment, any person to submit to a blood or urine 
test, except for employment in: 

(i) hazardous work environments; 
(ii) jobs the primary responsibility of which is security, public safety, or 

fiduciary responsibility; or 

(iii) jobs involving the intrastate commercial transportation of persons or 
commodities by a commercial motor carrier or an employee subject to driver 
qualification requirements; and 

(c) as a condition for continuation of employment, any employee to submit 
to a blood or urine test unless the employer has reason to believe that the 
employee's faculties are impaired on the job as a result of alcohol consumption 
or illegal drug use, except that drug testing may be conducted at an employee's 
regular biennial physical for employment in jobs involving the intrastate 
commercial motor carrier transportation of persons or commodities. 

(2) Prior to the administration of a drug or alcohol test, the person, fIrm, 
ccrporation, or other business entity or its representative shall adopt the 
written testing procedure that is provided in 49 CFR, part 40, and make it 
available to all persons subject to testing. 

(3) The person, fIrm, corporation, or other business entity or its repre­
sentative shall provide a copy of drug or alcohol test results to the person 
tested and provide him the opportunity, at the expense of the person requiring 
the test, to obtain a confmnatory test of the blood or urine by an independent 
laboratory selected by the person tested. The person tested must be given the 
opportunity to rebut or explain the results of either test or both tests. 

(4) Adverse action may not be t2ken against a person tested under 
subsections (1)(0), (l)(c), (2), and (3) if the person tested presents a reasonable 
explanation or medical opinion indicating that the results of the test were not 
caused by alcohol consumption or illegal drug use. 

(5) A person who violates this section is guilty of a misdemeanor. 
(6) As used in this section: 
(a) "commercial motor carrier" has the me:ming provided in 69-12-101; 

and 
(b) "intrastate" means commerce or trade that is begun, carried on, and 

completed wholly in this state. 
History. En. Sees. 1,2, Ch, 46, L 1974; R.C.:'r1. 1947,41-119,41-120; amd. Sec. I, Ch.. 

482, L 1987; amd. See. I, Ch, 477, L 1991. 

Cross-References 
Right to equal protedion of the laws. Art. 

II, sec. 4, ~ont. Const. 
Licensing and regulation of polygraph ex· 

aminers, Title 37, ch, 62. 

"Employment" defined, 39·2·101. 
Classification of oifenses, 45·1·201. 
":,¥fisdemeanor" defined, 45·2·1Ol. 
Penalty for misdemeanor, 46-18·212. 
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EXI:'GIT NO,-...:{ _____ _ 

~B1iSE ? -d- - LJ) 

Bill NO 58;,20! ' 

- •• ~ _______________ • ____ M._ ••• _~ •• ____ dmd.R.w._ •• __ • ________ ..... 

?HYSICAL u)O!CATORS 
(CON!. ) 

HAR OEPR ALC ~ ?CP PS,{ CDC AMPH 

------.----------------.---~------~--~-------~--------------~ VERTICAL NYSTAGMUS' -(Rapid eye oovement) X 

IMPAIRED COORDINATION X X X X X 

DISORltNTA1ION 
(rIME & SPACE) x x. X 

SECRETIVE BEHAVIOR X X X X X X X X 

NEEDLE HARKS -(OVER VEINS) X 

-
-

-
-

, . 



SYMPTCMS OF DRUG AND ALCOHOL ABUSE 
(CONT. ) 

D.iU':iT [:o .. ..,{ 
C!IH:~-~l- 'i \ 

BIll NO .. 56..2;;;----

-------.-----------~~-------------------------------------.-----COMMON :TEMS FOUND l~ A5S0CLATI~N wLTH DRUG ~~D ALCOHOL ABUSE 
(IN RES:ROOMS, IRASHCANS, DESKS, LUHCH PALLS, LOC1(ERS. ETC.) ~EM_. ___ . ______ . ________ .• _.~ __ •• _____ ~ ___ M. . •.•. ___________ _ 
~ATERIAL INDICAT~RS ~AR DL~ ALe MJ PCP ?Sy cec AHlH 

~-~-----------.--~-----------~-----.-----------.---..... ------
LIQUOR 30TtI.ES 

SMALL FOLDED PAPERS, 
SHALL ?!-ASTIC 3AGS 

?"OIL PACKETS. 
SHALL BOTn.ES 

?,.OLLED BILLS, 
CtiT-OFF STRAWS 

BAGGIES W/VEGETABLE 
MATIER 

SMALL ?IPES' 

CIGARETTE PAPERS 
WITHOUT TOBACCO 

EYEDROPPERS t 

SYRINGES 

BURND SPOON 
OR BOTTLE CAPS 

BLOOD SPOTS ON 
HANDS OR ARMS 

ALLIGATOR CLIPS, 
MEDICAL FORCEPS, 
OTHER CLIPS 

x 

x 

x 

x 

x 

• 
• 

x 

x 

x 

x 

x 

x x. 

x. x 

x x 



Amendments to Senate Bill No. 238 
First Reading Copy 

Requested by Senator Van Valkenburg 
For the Senate Committee on Labor and Employment Relations 

Prepared by Eddye McClure 
February 7, 1995 SlN .. HE Lf'JlOR & HlP~ ~\::' ,.:~ I 

EXH:Brr 1,0,_2-__ 
-~~--.,,------

1. Title, line 5. 
Following: "PACKAGE" 
Insert: "THROUGH COLLECTIVE BARGAINING" 

2. Title, line 6. 
Following: "BENEFITS;" 

DATE~L.2 -) -4) 

BIll NO._S<-D_' ____ ...... 

Insert: "PROHIBITING THE COST OF AN ALTERNATIVE BENEFITS PACKAGE 
FROM EXCEEDING THE COST OF AN EMPLOYEE'S STATE BENEFITS;" 

3. Page 1, lines 14 and 15. 
~ollowing: "system" on line 14 
Insert: "who is hired into a position that is not permanent and" 
Following: "package" on line 15. 
Insert: "through a labor organization certified to represent 

employees of the university system pursuant to Title 39, 
chapter 31. The employer contribution to the alternative 
benefits package ~ay not exceed the cost of the benefitf 
that the employee would otherwise be entitled to through 
employment." 

4. Page 1, lines 19 and 20. 
Following: "system" on line 19 
Insert: "who is hired into a position that is not permanent and" 
Following: "package" on line 20. 
Insert: "through a labor organization certified to represent 

employees of the university system pursuant to Title 39, 
chapter 31. The employer contribution to the alternative 
benefits package may not exceed the cost of the benefits 
that the emplc-ee would otherwise be entitled to through 
employment." 

1 SB02380l.AEM 



01131105 'rUe: 12::W F/I.X 406 328 850li 

nr l:Justrial Company 
Wyoming, Inc. 

January 29, 1995 

Stillwater Mining Company 
He 54, Box 365 
Nye. MT 59061 

Attention: Chris Allen ' , 

STlLLlI'ATEH MI~E 

STILLWATER MINING EXHIBIT SNEATE BILL 201 

2-2-95 

Bill 1;0, 56 ;? 0 I 

Subject: Drug & Alcohol Testing InforIIlation 

Dear Mr. Allen; 

TIC is committed to keeping our entire workplace drug free. We attribute much of our 
outstanding safety record to drug and alcohol education and testing. Pre-employment. 
raMom, post-accident. and reasonable cause fating are very effective ways of k.ccpiDg 
the wotkplace clean and sate. Random testing combined with an education program 
helps maintain a drug free environment. Employees know if caught, termination is 
immediate. 

As yOllrequested. TIC has put together D&A statistks concerning random and post­
accident testing. Ii is our hope that lhis information will be helpful ro you. 

1991 451 Random,Post-Accideru,Pre-employment 8% positive 

1992 162 Random 4% positive 
36 Post-Accident 19% positive 

1993 250 Random 10% positive 
28 Post-Accident 11 % positive 

1994 229 Random 6% positive 
37 Post-Accident 16% positive 

CORPORATE OFFICE: 1474 WIII8r D'/~9. ClSpeI, WyOmIng B2ti04. PO Box 3800, CsSP8f. Wyoming 8:2602. 307·235-99S8· tilt 307-2~.2053 
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P.O. BOX 3012· BILLINGS, MONTANA 59103' (406) 248·1086' FAX (406) 248·7763 

February 2, 1995 

Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee: 

For the record, my name is scott Crichton, Executive Director 
of the American Civil Liberties Union of Montana. I'm here today 
to voice opposition to SB 201. 

The language that you are considering to ammend in section 39-
2-304, MCA is puzzling to me. This section of law is the hybrid 
product of bi-partisan collaboration, the product of numerous 
legislatures over the last decade. This law is carefully crafted, 
striking a critical and delicate balance between the 
constitutionally protected rights of privacy and human dignity and 
the public safety considerations in the workplace. 

I remind you of the Montana Constitution which you all swore 
an oath to uphold: 

section 4. Individual dignity. The dignity of the human being 
is inviolable. No person shall be denied the equal protection 
of the laws. Neither the state nor any person, firm, 
corporation, or institution shall discriminate against any 
person in the exercise of his civil or political rights on 
account of race, color, sex, culture, social origin or 
condition, or political or religious ideas. 

section 10. Right of privacy. The right of individual privacy 
is essential to the well-being of a free society and shall not 
be infringed without showing a compelling state interest. 

Now you are being asked to consider tinkering with a new 
amendment (c) sUbsection (ii) to this law, which unnecessarily 
opens up revisiting of this controversial issue. What is broken 
that needs fixing? What is the additional compelling state 
interest that justifies expanding the law prohibiting lie detector 
tests and the regUlation of blood and urine testing? 

SB 201 would expand the law that currently prohibits blood or 
urine testing except within narrow circumstances. I ask anyone of 
you to volunteer to submit to such a urine test and to testify how 
you feel having scmeone on behalf of your employer watL~h you 
urinate into a bottle. After having submitted to such a test, I 
wonder how many of you would feel such a sampling was an intrusive 
procedure, invasive to your constitutioanlly protected rights of 
privacy and human dignity? 



Current law allows testing for certain types of work, for 
reasonable bel ief one is impaired on the job, and for regular 
biennial physicals in jobs involving intrastate commercial 
transportation. To protect against false posi ti ves, laboratory 
errors, and other extenuating circumstances, procedures must follow 
strict protocol as outlined in 49 CFR, part 40, as spelled out in 
Section (2). section (3) insures a second confirmatory test at 
employers expense, and section (4) provides for reasonable 
explanation or medical opinions when applicable. 

Unlike the bill this new language seeks to ammend, this new 
additional exemption is neither narrowly tailored nor in my opinion 
very well crafted. i want to believ that it was not the sponsor~ 
intent for this to be so imprecise and overbroad. 

For example, how do you define "involved in" on line 26? Does 
one have to cause the accident or is it enough for someone to re 
tangental to the scene of the accident? The way it reads, __ 
interpret this new language to mean there does not have to be any 
reason for the employer to believe that the employee's faculties 
are impaired. Is that the intent? When is this testing to occur? 
Is it a one-time test within a certain time frame or is it an open­
ended opportunity for an employer to test employees who might have 
dropped a tool or had a minor vehicular mishap? 

Absent a compelling flaw in existing law, this bill addresses 
a fictional problem. Finally, I would hope that those of you who 
understand the message of the electorate to get the government out 
of our private lives, would not be tempted to spend more time and 
energy on this bill. For all of these reasons, unless you have 
been overwhelmingly convinced otherwise from testimony presented 
today, I urge you to vote no on SB 201. 

BILL N 0._.-;5 .... 13---..2-_° ...... 1'---.--......._ 
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OCAW lnkJmlttiomti R~Otl~.~Wp~ L ';30:, ,~ EMi1l Gr:ii t.NT 
P.o. Oox ~1 filS 
1)1~1n~.MT~t04 EXHSIT rw __ ~ ____ /_~'C 
406i669~ 

DATE OUt Ch.~1 a. Atomic WoIkllnl 
Inttfntilona. Union, AFl-t10 

BILL NQ,5 iJ ,Zo / 

SB 201 
--~~ 

Statement of:, 

Dan C. Edwards, International Representative 
Oil, Chemical & Atomic Workers Int'l Union, AfL-CIO 
P.O. Box. 2t635 
Billjngs, MT 59104 

STATEMENT FOR THE SENATE LABOR COMMITTEE 
February 2~ 1995~ 1:00 p.m. 

TO~tJ~J2.~n NG , CHA I R 

****",:1::1<*** 

Senator Keating and Members of the Committee; 

406-669-3253 

My name is Dan C. Edwards, International Representative for the 
Oi 1, Chemical and Atomic Workers Inte"fnational Union, AFL-ClO 
(OCAW). OCAW represents over 550 members in the State of Montana, 
including employees of the Conoco and E~xon refineries in Billings, 
the Cenex refinery in Laurel, the Montana Refining Company in Great 
Falls, and Montana Power Company in Cut Bank and Shelby. 

This statement Is to indicate OPPOSITION to SB 201. 

5B 201 would, if enacted, amend 39-2-304 to allow blood or urine 
testing when "an employee. has been involved in a work-related 
accident that causes death or personal injury or property damage in 
excess of $500.00". 

I regret I can not be present in person to testify on this matter. 
but a previously scheduled arbitration hearing in Cody, Wyoming, 
prevents me from doing so. Some of you may recall that I was very 
involved in the legislative process during the 1991 session when 
39-2-304 was amended into its present form. Steve Browning and I 
played a major role in working out the compromise under what was 
then SD 31 that was eventually adopted. The result is that for the 
past four years we in Montana have enjoyed a fair and reasonable 
drug and alcohol testing law that protect the legitimate interests 
of employers to have employees who are not impaired by drugs or 
alcohol, while at the same time protecting tbe individual privacy 
rights of employees 

- 1 -
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SEN HE LABOR & EMPLOYrAENT 

U.H.81T NO.~ ___ .-4- 2-

DATE 2.·2--<-1)"' 

BILL NO. __ S_13_ ZV_ 1 __ 

Regarding the proposed.change sought by SB 201, i.1. ~.!!lply isn't 
.!1ecessary. Current lawaI 10"/0 testjng when "the ..:mployer has 
reason to believe that an employee's faculties are impaired on the 
job as a result of alcohol consumption or ille-ga..l drug use". That 
allows testing in all the aituations 3et forth jn the proposed 
amendment, as loQ.g as the employer has reason to believe the 
employee's fac»lties are impaired. The proposed change is far too 
reaching. When is an employee "involved"? Why test employees if 
the cause of the acci~ent i~ kn~~n, as they are in m05t cases? 

While I strongly believe that 3 DO NOT PASS is the best action for 
this unnecessary proposal, I would be mOle than happy to work with 
this committee or the sponsor to attempt to work out more accept­
able language if that is desired. 

Thank you for your consideration of my testimony. 

##~### 

- 2 -. 



TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HOUSE BILL 114 
Senate Labor and Employment Relations CommJttees~;r.TE Ll.~~;? & EI,1rLO:':.JIH 

2/02/95 
C'il LiT r:o ___ 1_ 

Presented by: [)i;: E ___ ~:-2_~:L ~ 
ROGER A. HAGAN BILL NO. /Ig /1 t-/ 

OmcerlEnlisted Associations of the :Montana National Guard 

Mr. Chainnan, members of the committee, for the record my name is MSGT Roger A. 
Hagan. I represent the more than 4,000 members of the Officer and Enlisted 
Associations of the Montana National Guard. I rise in strong support of House Bill 
Number 114~ a bill to provide remplO"}ment rights for our members who are called to 
active duty during a state emergency. 

State activations of our Montana National Guard are an unpredictable occurrence. But, 
when they do happen our members, both Enlisted and Officer, either Anny Guard or 
Air Guard, are there at a moments notice. Your "Montana Militia" defends, protects, 
and preserves our state citizen.~' lives and property at the call of our Commander-in­
Chief, the Governor of the State of Montana. A process, that at one time or another, 
you will most likely witness in your district. 

The recent experiences of Desert Storm and other regional conflicts that have involved 
the National Guard and Reserves, have identified a need to redefine and strengthen the 
Federal Veteran's Employment and Reemployment Act. Concurrently, the same need 
was identified for state National Guard activations. These same rights and protections 
must be afforded guard members when they are on State Active Duty, the same as if 
they were on a Federal mission. This bill does just that! 

Some may question the necessity of this legislation. \\lho, they may ask, would deny a 
returning guard member the job that they held prior to state activation? Well, the story 
goes like this. 

An E-5, Sergeant, in the National Guard, well call him Sergeant Jones, was called by 
the Governor to fight forest fires in our state in August of this past year. This 
individual had served our state and nation as a guard member for over 4 years. This 
was his first state call-up. He leaves his home in Northeastern Montana, a wife, two 
children. other family members, and his civilian job of 12 years; because many citizens 
elsewhere in Montana are in danger. He knows his commitment to serve our state and 
nation as a National Guard member must always come first. He established that 
obligation when he enlisted in the Montana Militia. 

He first is deployed to the Pryor Mountains fire and soon after to the Yaak Fire in 
Northwestern Montana. \Vhile SGT Jones is in the opposite end of the state from his 
family, his boss called his wife and indicated that he was replaced in his position and 
that he would be offered a lower paying job until he could find other employment. 
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Upon completion of a state active duty tour, most Montana Militia me&r~~rteru""n""'l ----­
home to their family and community, proud in knowing that they protected other 
citizens of our great state. But, upon SGT Jones' return, he knew he had to face this 
employment dilemna. If he is to continue employment with this employer, he must take 
a demotion. SGT Jones is effectively unemployed. 

After almost a month of unemployment, hiring his own attorney and being denied 
unemployment benefits, he secures a new job with another employer in his town, at a 
considerable reduction in benefits. The lawsuit resulted in a settlement; but just a few 
days ago, SGT Jones had a hearing on the denial of his unemployment compensation 
claim. 

This is the thanks that our SGT Jones got for responding to the needs of our state's 
citizens? ... Loss of employment, ... a demotion as the alternative, ... denial of 
unemployment benefits, .,. the expenses of legal counsel ... and nowhere to turn for 
assistance. 

Now SGT Jones is an assumed name, but the story is actually true. I spoke with the 
real sergeant just yesterday. He has experienced a nightmare that no Montana Militia 
member should ever experience. I hasten to add that, although this story is about a 
"Mr." SGT Jones, we have several "!\1s." SGT Jones' in our National Guard, many 
who were involved in the forest fire activation this )ast year. 

Our associations consider this a priority "people" issue. We urge you to favorably 
consider this bill and support it throughout the legislative session. Please insure that we 
have no more SGT Jones' stories. Thank you for the opportunity to testify and I will 
remain available for questions. 



SEN: . .\E U ~~Q'? & Et,WLOYMCNT 

INFORMATION PAPER ON lXli'SIT NO._tl ________ -
VETERANS' REEMPLOYMENT RIGHTS FOR MEMBERS OF THE NATIONAL hT~~n 

DATE :2 --.r>!,r·-~ 

BILL !'lO. #~ H~ 
Chapter 43, Title 38 U.S.C. (Veterans' Reemploymen~ R~ghts) provides 
civilian job protection for any individual, including members of the 
National Guard, called to serve the military in a Federal active duty 
status. 

Enforcement of the provisions of the Veterans' Reemployment Rights 
is a charter of the u.S. Department of Labor in conjunction with 
the u.S. Department of Justice. 

- In 1972, the Secretary of Defense created an organization, comprised 
primaily of civilian volunteers, called "Employer Support of the Guard 
and Reserve" to assist in conflict resolution prior to the stages when 
the u.S. Departments of Labor and/or Justice must be involved. 

The undersigned has served for the past six years as the Executive 
Director for the Montana Committee for Employers Support of the 
Guard and Reserve. 

In that capacity, working very closely with the u.S •. Department of . 
Labor, I have been extremely involved with the processes of 
employer/employee conflict resolution. 

- In the six years I have been involved in this conflict resolution 
process, several things have become evident: 

1. If an individual is called to serve on Federal Active Duty, Federal 
Law is explicit in the protection of that individual's civilian 
reemployment. 

2. If an individual, member of the Montana National Guard, is called by 
the Governor in the event of a State emergency to serve in a State 
Active Duty status, there is no State Law to insure job protection. 

3. Historically, periods of Federal Active Duty may last for several 
months (Desert Storm) while periods of State Active Duty are relatively 
short (usually not over 15 days). 

4. Much confusion exists relative to State Active Duty. Most 
employers, as well as Guardsmen, think the Federal Law (38 U.s.c.) 
applies. IT DOES NOT! 

5. Regardless of the existence, or nonexistence, of law most employers 
are very understand and cooperative in times of emergency, Federal as 
well as state emergencies; however, there have been cases (as recent as 
this past summer when Guardsmen were placed on state Active Duty to 
fight forest fires) that Guardsmen have been terminated from their 

. civilian employment after returning from combating State emergencies. 

6. Montana needs a provision in the law to protect the civilian 
employment of Montana Guardsmen when those Guardsmen are called to State 
Active Duty in the event of a state emergency. 

Frank E. Tobel, Colonel, MT ANG 
Phone: 444-6901 



SEN:",TE L~,1~O:{ & EMPLOYM 
EXH'BIT ~W.Li! __ 

- MONTANA NATIONAL GUARD (ARMY AND/OR AIR) STATE ACTIVA~~~S. - J -J -tj-r-
START END WORKDAYS BILL NO. J'/::./f I/i 
DATE: DATE: REQUIRED: EVENT: LOCATION: 

27 Jul 94 30 Sep 94 12,102 Wildfire Statewide 
20 Aug 92 20 Aug 92 4 Wildfire Dearborn 
12 Mar 92 12 Mar 92 4 Wildfire Cascade County 
17 Oct 91 21 Oct 91 279 Wildfire Lincoln County 
17 Oct 91 28 Oct 91 105 Wildfire Fe,rgus County 
10 Oct 91 28 Oct 91 20 Wildfire Blain County 
25 Apr 91 1 May 91 4,334 State Institution Strike Statewide 
14 Nov 90 20 Nov 90 248 Wildfire Helena Nat'l Forest 

9 Aug 90 13 Aug 90 23 Wildfire. C::ster Nat' I Forest 
2 Aug 89 4 Aug 89 3 Train Wreck Whitefish 
2 Feb 89 3 Feb 89 24 Train Explosion Helena 

16 Jul 88 18 Sep 88 8,888 Wildfire Statewide 
25 Sep 86 1 Oct 86 249 Flood Milk River 
16 Aug 86 19 Aug 86 45 Wildfire Sand Creek 
11 Aug 86 19 Aug- 86 68 Wildfire North Valley 
10 Aug 85 15 Aug 85 48 Wildfire Lost Trail Pass 

9 Aug 85 12 Aug 85 67 Wildfire Woodwar~ Ranch 
12 Jul 85 23 Jul 85 120 Wildfire Hellgate Canyon 

5 Jul 85 14 Jul 85 274 Wildfire Sandpoint 
2 Jul 85 6 Jul 85 119 Wildfire Game Ridge 

24 Jun 85 2 Jul 85 56 Wildfire Milltown 
27 Aug 84 20 Sep 84 5,272 Wildfire Western Montana 
21 Jun 84 25 Jun 84 25 Flood Di2.1.on 

Numerous State activations occured prior to 21 Jun 84 (i.e. State Institution 
strike in 1979); however, complete records of such activations could not be 
located. 

In addition, numerous Search & Rescue missions (several of which resulted in 
saving of life) have been performed coincident to training in National Guard 
Federal status. 

The bottom line: 

This ten year period, involving 23 State activations, represents 32,377 days in 
which we jepordized our Guardsmen's civilian jobs while those individuals were 
dealing with emergency situations in service to our State. 
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I am John Good 

I am testifying in favor of passage of Senate Bill 180. 
BlU NO 5-t5· /cf'O 

I am a Chouteau County Farmer. 

I have been on the Fort Benton High School Board for almost 14 years now. 

I am testifying f~r the repeal of Binding Arbitration for Montana Schools. 

I have been involved in the Collective Bargaining process numerous tim'es during 

my time on the Fort Benton School Board. 

Fort Benton does not have Binding Arbitration in its' teacher contract. 

We, as a Board, have always felt that Binding Arbitration amounted to a serious 

loss of local control. Binding Arbitration substitutes the judgement of an outside third 

party for that of the elected school board. 

I will explain part of my concern. 

Arbitrators are usually picked by some version of the following process. An odd 

number (say 7) of possible names are presented on a list. One party is chosen to lead 

off(say Management first). Management gets to strike one name from the list. Labor 

then gets to strike a name. This alternates until one name is left. This person is yoUl' 

arbitrator. 

This is a fair way to pick a name. 

Some thought should be given however as to why this particular individual 

survived the process. 

An arbitrator who favors labor will be struck by Management. likewise an 

arbitrator who favors Management will be struck by Labor. 

The surviving arbitrator will tend to be a compromiser. This person is actually 

more of a mediator with binding authority over the local school district. 

This opens the door for abuse of the system. The method is simple. Ask for 

twice what you want. Hold out for Binding Arbitration and settle half way in between. 

This gives you what you had in mind to start with. 
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This process may relate to disputes involving salary or to working condition
r
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disputes. One type results in higher salary, the other in less time on task. Both end up 

as additional cost to the districts. 

School districts cannot afford more costs. Binding Arbitration amounts to an end 

run around the locally, controlled Collective Bargaining System. 

Traditionally Collective Bargaining has been a trade type situation. I am speaking 

from a management perspective but it works both ways. When you want something at 

the bargaining table you probably will have to trade for something the other side wants. 

Sometimes it is money for contract language or sometimes language for language, but 

usually it comes down to a trade. Binding Arbitration seriously limits the effectiveness of 

this process. The "Ask For Twice What You Want And Compromise In The Middle" 

process does not lend itself to management rights. Binding Arbitration assures a slow 

but continued erosion of management rights. Lost management rights are seldom 

regained. 

Binding Arbitration has an adverse effect on the locally controlled school districts 

ability to control costs. 

There will also be additional direct costs. There will be arbitrators fees and an 

increase in the number of grievences filed. 

In closing, I favor a repeal of the Binding Arbitration Law for Schools. 

Binding Arbitration is a serious threat to the local control of our schools. 

Binding Arbitration will increase the ost of running public schools. 

Binding Arbitration will erode the Management rights of the Local School District. 

Binding Arbitration is like shooting yourself inthe foot with a 22. It's better than 

using a 45, but the best plan in not to shoot yourself at all. 

REPEAL BINDING ARBITRATION. 

Thank you for your time. 
John C. Good 
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Reasons to Speak in Favor of Repeal of Mandatory Binding AqJtjltrattbrY----- ---
BILL NO. -5 i5 /00 

,. The difference between the standard for dealing with misconduct of a 
sexual nature between a teacher and a student as stated in a Dawson 
County High School case and the standard used for labor arbitration cases 
as stated in both the Laurel and Colstrip cases. 

2. Being forced to accept the morality of an arbitrator who might say that 
"Such butt patting undoubtedly is objectionable to some students and 
therefore may rise to the level of sexual harassment." Laurel p. '0 ... 
" In light of this language, the core factual questions thus become: Did the 
Grievant repeatedly touch the accusing students on their buttocks as 
charged? If so, was this touching 'unwelcomed?' If so, did this conduct 
create for these students an intimidating, hostile, or offensive education 
environment?" p.' 2 ..... I trust the students' innate perception that his 
touching was inappropriate." p.l 2 .. A critical aspect of this case turns on 
the conspicuous use of the word' unwelcomed' as the defining adjective in 
the charge against the Grievant. In respose to questions on cross­
examination, both students admitted that they said nothing to the Grievant 
about adverse reaction to his touching them, nor did either make any 
gesture or movement to indicate that his conduct was offensive. 

The Grievant thus had no direct way of knowing that his behavior 
was 'unwelcomed."' p., 3 .... " I must emphasize that I intend no criticism of 
the students for not acting or speaking out earlier to put an end to the 
Grievant's misconduct. Competent research establishes that most children 
and even many adults are often too embarassed and intimidated to 
confront authority figures whose actions are sexually offensive to them." 
p.13 

Colstrip Case 

" Although Mr. 's classroom conduct was inappropriate and 
distasteful, this Arbitrator does not find that it warranted the type of 
action traditionally regarded as an ' immediate dischargeable offense.' In 
the context of the teacher in the classroom, only proven, intentional 
efforts to harm a student would call for immediate discharge. Such 
examples would include: striking a student; individual sexual harassment; 
touching without consent; and intentional efforts that would personally 
demean, humiliate, or embarass a student." p.29 
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Arbitrator's Seven Tests of Just Cause D:,': L ___ _ 

Quoted From "Arbitration Hearing Between Laurel EducationB([ts~9~id_~~._--­
and Laurel School District" 

Also used in the arbitration between Colstrip Education Association 
and the Colstrip School District p. 26 

Both cases quote, Koven and Smith, Just Cause, The Seven Steps (BNA 
1992) as the source. 

1. Was the work rule allegedly violated by the Grievant reasonable? p.9 

2. Was the District's Sexual Harassment Policy clearly expressed and 
effectively promulgated? p.9 

3. Did the District provide its teachers with clear notice of the 
consequences for violating its Policy? p. 1 0 

4. Did the District conduct a full and fair investigation into the facts? 
p.11 

5. Do the facts uncovered by the District's investigation prove the 
Grievant gUilty of the offenses for which he was discharged? p. 11 

6. Did the District afford the Grievant equal treatment with that of other 
employees in comparable situations? p.13 

7. Does the penalty of discharge fit the seriousness of the Grievant's 
proven misconduct? p 1 4 
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DATE CondtJet-eonstitutes "unfitness" 
BILL NO :5 B I ~Q 

Legal Corner 
Conduct which violates state and fed· 

eral sexual harassment provisions consti­
tutes "unfitness" as defined in Section 20· 
4·207. MeA according to county superin. 
tendent H. C. "Buzz" Christiansen in a case 
involving the tennination of a tenured 
teacher. 

John Pickart was a tenured teacher em· 
ployed by the Dawson County High School 
aSH mythology and humanities teacher. [n 
December of 1992 three female high school 
students filed written se,;ual harassment 
complaints against Pickart. 

Dan Martin. the school superintendent. 
determined that the complaints were sub­
slamialand advised Pickart of the ex istence 
of the complaints. at a meeting Pickart was 
again advised of the complaint and was 
suspended with pay pending completion of 

• an investigation, 
~ The district hired an outside investiga-

tor to investigate the allegations. The in­
vestigator compiled 2 25 page report and a 
summary. The district provided a revised 
copy of the summary 10 Pickart. Martin 
asked Pickart to meet with him to discuss 
the allegations and the summary, Pickart 
refused to meet with Martin until he received 
lhe entire report. The district again revised 
the summary to include the names of stu· 
dents who waived their right of privacy. 
Martin again asked Pickart to meet with 
him. Based upon the advice of his union 
and union attorney. Pickart again refused 
to meet with Martin unless Ille entire n:pon 
was disclosed. AI that point Martin rec· 
ommended to the board of trustees that 
PickJrt's employment lx! terminated. mid­
contracl pursuant to 20-4·207, MCA, The 
recommendation fortermination was based 
on allegations of sexual harassment. 
Pickan's refusal to meet with Martin and 
nllcg:lIions that Pick.lrt m3de anonymous 
phone calls to Martin's home, The board 
affirmed Martin's recommendation and t terminated Pickart's employment 

Pickart appealed the board's d~ iSlon to 
the county superintendent. Chrisli:Jnsen 
hwd the case and concluded that Picbrt 
did. in fact. engage in SCllUW harassment 

and intimidation with students. He heard 
the testimony of eight gtudcn[s who stated 
thaI Pickan: referred to the bUllOCks of a 
female student as "big dimply Aias" in 
front of the class: stared at the legs of 
female students during class: referred to 
works of art in reference to women's vagino.s; 
indicated thaI females would get places 
with their legs; commented about the size 
of the breasts in female sculptures: referred 
to female and male bOOy parts in movies 
shOwn in class; told female students that it 
was a good thing th:lIlhey had looks. ~ause 
they wouldn't gel far on their brains; told 
"blonde" jokes which students testified 
humiliated them: approached a student who 
was sitting sideways at her desk. straddling 
her legs and leaned inlo her bringing his 
face within inches of her face: put his face 
close to another female student and made 
se,;ually suggestive comments: spread his 
legs while sitlingon hisdeskwhich appeared 
to a male student as being seduclive to 
female students; allowed inappropriate 
comments lO be made to a maJe siudent as 
a "queer". The male and female students 
testified that Illey were embarrassed. of· 
fended. degraded. mnde to {ee! uncom­
fortable. humiliated. shocked and hara.~sed 
and the conduct created a poor learning 
environment. Mr, Christiansen found the 
testimony of the students to be credible. 

Christiansen also found that Manin hild 
the power to investigate the allegalions and 
suspend Pickart with pay pending the in· 
vestigations. In addition to holding that the 
se~ual harassment and intimidation of 
students violated SUlle and fedcml law and 
amounted LO "unfitness" under 20-4-207, 
Christiansen held Lhat Pickart's insubordi· 
nate refusal to meet with Martin and his 
anonymous phone c!llls to Martin were 
sufficient reasons to terminaie Pickart'S 
employment. In reaching his uecision. 
Christiansen detennined that: 

(A I higher sL.1I1dard should be imposed 
upon a faculty member's behul,'ior toward 
his student [han thal which is impose'don an 
employer with regard to his employee ... 
The studcnt.f:Jcutty rebtionship encom-

passes a trust and dependency that does nOt 
inherently exiSl between parties involved in 
a se;(ual harassment claim under Tille VII (a 
claim of workplace sexual harassment), 
Patricia H, v. Berklev Unified School Di.~' 
lri£\, 830 F.Supp. 1288 (N.D, Ca1.l993) 

The maintenance of this higher standard 
is of even greater importance in light of 
recen( federal court decisions imposing h­
abihty on public employers and their agents 
(or falling to prevenl sexual harassment. 
See Doe v, Ta>:lmand Kiribian II, CQlumbia 
University (cites) reponed in the April 
edilion of School Law Review. Pickan v, 
Pawson County High School DistriQ!. be· 
fore Yellowstone County Superintendent 
H, C. "Buzz" Christiansen, sitting for Jc3n 
Grow, Dawson County Superintendent. 
decided April 21. 1994. 

Too many 
administrators? 

There are fewer admin istrators!managers 
in education than in most areas of business 
and public administration, According to 
figures from the U,S. Bureau of Labor 
Statistics reported by the Educational Re­
search Service, the ratio of the number of 
staff supervised by public schOOl adminis­
trJtors (14,5 employees) is twice the aver­
age of ratios throughout all man ufacturing 
industries (7.1 employees) and four times 
(he ratio in public administration (3.6 em­
ployees), 

Add the fact that most administrators arc 
supervising a comple;( transportation sys­
lem. food service facilities. daycare pro­
grams and extracurricular activities. along 
with the safety of hundreds of students. it 
makes a strong !lfgumcnt for the value of 
"managers" in educ~tion, 

r Alternative 
Bargaining 
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IN THE ~illTTER OF THE ARBITRATION BILL rw. S~ I ~Q 

BETWEEN 

COLSTRIP FACULTY ASSOCIATION, ) ORDER 
MEA/NEA, ) 

) Re: ELMER BALDRIDGE 
Association, ) GRIEVANCE 

) DISCHARGE 
and ) 

) 
COLSTRIP SCHOOL DISTRICT, ) 
COLSTRIP, MONTANA, ) 

) 
Employer. ) 

The Arbitrator, in arriving at this decision, has reviewed all 

of the evidence, exhibits, and transcript of the hearing, as well 

as the arguments of the parties as set forth in the post-hearing 

briefs. In view of all the evidence, and for reasons set forth in 

this Opinion, it lS the decision of the Arbitrator that the 

grievance of Mr. Baldridge be sustained, the termination be set 

aside, and a remedy awarded in accordance with the following Order. 

1. The termination of Elmer Baldridge on May 18, 1988, 
shall be set aside. 

2. Mr. Baldridge shall not be reinstated to his former 
position in the Colstrip Public School District. 

3. Mr. Baldridge shall be restored all lost wages from 
May 18, 1988, to the date of actual payment on the 
basis of the straight-time hours he would have 
otherwise worked but for his wrongful termination. 
Any monies Mr. Baldridge received in lieu of his 
regUlar wages, including unemployment compensation 
and interim earnings from regular full-time 
employment, shall be deducted from the amount due 
him. 
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5. 

health and hospitalization, dental, vision, 
~nd disability costs which would have normally 
been paid by the District, but for 
Mr. Baldridge's termination, are awarded. 

The District shall pay interest on the back pay due 
Mr. Baldridge in accordance with this decision at a 
rate of 8 percent per annum from May 16, 1988, to 
the date of payment of the award. 

6. The District shall reimburse the Association $1,200 
for the costs incurred by the Association in 
responding to the District's Motion to Preclude 
Arbitration. 

7. Pursuant to Article XII, section 6 of the Labor 
Agreement, the costs of the arbitration shall be 
equally divided between the parties. 

8. In accordance with the stipulation of the parties, 
the Arbitrator shall retain jurisdiction in this 
matter for a period of sixty (60) days from the 
date of this Order for the purpose of assisting the 
parties in the administration of this award should 
the parties so jointly request. 

February 2, 1993 
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IN THE MATTER OF THE ARBITRATION 

BETWEEN 

COLSTRIP FACULTY ASSOCIATION, ) 
MEA/NEA, ) OPINION AND ORDER 

) 
Union, ) Re: GRIEVANCE OF 

) ELMER BALDRIDGE--
and ) TERMINATION 

) 
COLSTRIP SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 19, ) 
COLSTRIP, MONTANA, ) 

) 
Employer. ) 

BEFORE 

ERIC B. LINDAUER 

ARBITRATOR 

February 2, 1993 

REPRESENTATION 

FOR THE UNION: 

Kay Winter 
Uniserv Director 
Montana Education Association 
510 North 29th Street 
Billings, MT. 59101 

FOR THE EMPLOYER: 

Rick D'Hooge 
Labor Relations Director 

Montana School Boards Assn. 
One South Montana Avenue 

Helena, MT 59601 



NATURE OF PROCEEDING 

1. Background 

This arbitration arose out of a school district's decision to 

terminate a high school teacher for classroom misconduct. 

The Colstrip Faculty Association (the "Association" or the 

"Union") and the Colstrip school District (the "District" or the 

"Employer") are parties to a Collective Bargaining Agreement (the 

"lcgreement") which provides that a teacher shall not be terminated 

without just cause. 

The grievant, Elmer Baldridge (hereinafter "grievant" or 

"Mr. Baldridge"), a tenured high school science teacher at Colstrip 

High School, was terminated on May 16, 1988, following a hearing 

before the District School Board. As a result of his termination, 

the Faculty Association on behalf of Mr. Baldridge filed two 

separate appeals as allowed under the terms of the Collective 

Bargaining Agreement. The first was to file a grievance pursuant 

to the Grievance Procedure. The second was to appeal the decision 

of the Board of Trustees to the County Superintendent of Schools as 

provided by the Montana statutes. The following is a summary of 

the events which followed the initiation of these two proceedings 

which now brings this matter before the Arbitrator. 

2. ~he Grievance 

On May 24, 1988, the Association, pursuant to Article V, 

Section 1 (10), and Article XII, Section 1, of the Agreement, filed 

a grievance contending the School District did not ha~e just cause 

to terminate Mr. Baldridge. Initially, the School District 
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participated in the processing of the grievance. When the parties f ~ 
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were unable to resolve the grievance, the Association moved the 

grievance to arbitration. A list of arbitrators was submitted to 

the District. The District refused to enter into selecting an 

arbitrator or to submit the issue to arbitration. 

On September 30, 1988, the Association filed an action in 

District Court requesting the court to compel the District to 

arbi trate the grievance. On December 12, 1990, District Judge 

Joe L. Hegel ordered the School District to comply with the 

provisions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement, and specifically 

ordered the District to proceed with the arbitration of the 

grievance of Mr. Baldridge. The School District filed a Motion for 

Reconsideration which was denied by the judge. 

On February 15, 1991, the School District appealed the 

District Court's decision to the Montana Supreme Court. Following 

submission of written briefs and oral argument, the court on 

January 16, 1992, affirmed the District Court's decision and 

ordered the School District to arbitrate the grievance. 

3. statutory Appeal 

On June 3, 1988, pursuant to Montana statutes, the 

Association, on behalf of Mr. Baldridge, filed an appeal with the 

Rosebud County School Superintendent contesting the decision of the 

District School Board. Under Montana law, the County 

Superintendent lS allowed to determine, from a review of the 

record, whether the District School Board had "good cause" to 

terminate a teacher. After reviewing the record in Mr. Baldridge's 
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have good cause for the termination and ordered Mr. Baldridge's 

reinstatement as a teacher at Colstrip High School. The School 

District appealed the County Superintendent's decision to the state 

Superintendent of Public Instruction, in accordance with the 

statutory appeal process. 

On January 10, 1992, the State Superintendent issued his 

decision in which he reversed the county Superintendent and upheld 

the School District's termination. On February 18, 1992, the 

Association filed its Petition for Judicial Review of the State 

superintendent's decision before the State District Court in 

Billings, Montana. On August 25, 1992, oral arguments were heard 

by the District Court and a decision regarding the Association's 

appeal is currently pending. 

4. School District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration 

Following the decision of the Montana Supreme Court which 

ordered the School District to arbitrate Mr. Baldridge's grievance, 

the parties selected the undersigned as the Arbitrator to hear the 

matter. The Arbitration hearing was set for July 14, 15 and 16, 

1992. Thereafter, the School District filed its Motion to Preclude 

Arbitration with the Arbit~ator on the grounds that the State 

superintendent's decision is final and should act as res judicata, 

collateral estoppel, or stare decisis to the arbitration of this 

grievance. The Association filed its response to the School 

District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration, arguing that res -

judicata should be applied to the School District's motion. The 
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parties agreed to waive an evidentiary hearing and to submit their 513 /7fi) 

respective positions to the Arbitrator in the form of written 

briefs relevant to the underlying issue of whether the grievance of 

Elmer Baldridge is arbitrable. 

Following the receipt of evidence, stipulated facts, and 

written briefs submitted by the parties, the Arbitrator took the 

arbi trabili ty issue under advisement. On August 14, 1992, the 

Arbitrator issued his Opinion and Order denying the School 

District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration and finding that the 

grievance was arbitrable. 

5. The Arbitration Hearing on the Merits 

The arbitration hearing was held on September 29 and 30, 1992, 

and October 1, 1992, in Colstrip, Montana. The grievant, Elmer 

Baldridge, and the Colstrip Faculty Association were represented at 

the hearing by Kay Winter, MEA UniServ Director, and Tom Bilodeau, 

MEA Director of Research. Colstrip School District No. 19 was 

represented by Rick D'Hooge, Labor Relations Director for the 

Montana School Boards Association, and Arlyn Plow~an, Labor 

Relations Specialist for the Montana School Boards Association. 

At the commencement of the hearing, the parties represented 

that the procedural steps of the grievance procedure ln the 

Collective Bargaining Agreement had been exhausted and that the 

matter was now, finally and appropriately, before the Arbitrator. 

The parties further stipulated the Arbitrator would retain 

jurisdiction in this matter for a period of 60 days following the 

issuance of the Order for the express purpose of assisting the 
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implementation of the terms of the Order, should the grievance be 

sustained and the award include a remedy in favor of the 

Association. 

During the course of the three-day hearing, each party was 

provided a full opportunity to make opening statements,' introduce 

exhibits, and examine and cross-examine witnesses on all matters 

relevant to the issues in dispute. In this regard, 33 witnesses 

testified during the course of the hearing and 54 exhibits we;~ 

received in evidence. A transcript of the hearing was provided to 

the Arbitrator. 

At the conclusion of the hearing, the parties waived oral 

argument and agreed to submit their respective positions to the 

Arbitrator in the form of written post-hearing briefs, which were 

received by the Arbitrator in a timely manner. Upon receipt of the 

post-hearing briefs, the hearing record was closed and the 

Arbitrator took the matter under advisement. The Arbitrator now 

renders his Opinion and Order in response to the issues in dispute. 

ISSUES 

At the commencement of the hearing, the parties stipulated the 

issues to be decided in this arbitration to be as follows: 

Issue No.1 

Did the School Board deny Elmer Baldridge Due 
Process (Article V, section 1(4)), Just Cause (Article V, 
Section 1(10)), and Progressive Discipline (Article V, 
Section 1(10)) when it terminated him from his teaching 
position on May 16, 1988? and/or 
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Was Elmer Baldridge terminated for union activity 
(Article V, section 1(2)? 

Issue No.3 

If so, what should the remedy be? 

RELEVANT CONTRACTUAL PROVISIONS 

In the opinion of the Arbitrator, the following provisions of 

the Collective Bargaining Agreement and School District Policies 

are relevant in determining the issues in dispute: 

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT 

ARTICLE V - TEACHER RIGHTS 

section 1 - Teacher Rights: All teachers are entitled to 
the following rights: 

2. To retain membership and participate in the 
activities of the Colstrip Faculty Association or any 
other educational association without fear of discipline 
or discrimination from the School District. 

4. To not be disciplined, reprimanded, reduced in rank 
or compensation, without due process. 

9. Any teacher who has been dismissed before the 
expiration of her/his employment contract may proceed in 
accordance with state statutes. 

10. The School Board agrees to follow a policy of 
progressive discipline which would normally include 
verbal warning, written reprimand, suspension or 
dismissal. It is understood that these elements of 
discipline, verbal warning, written reprimand, 
suspension, or dismissal may be implemented at any level 
by the School Board depending upon the seriousness of the 
offense. 

No teacher shall be disciplined, reprimanded, 
suspended, reduced in rank or compensation, dismissed, 
non-renewed or terminated without just cause. It is 
under~tood that this provision does not apply to the non­
renewal of non-tenured teachers. 

-6-



----------SErgE tll.BOR & Ef,lPLOY;\~" 
D H'GIT\~fj.(j __ lQjlb'~ 
D': F.d'-~199?-
I " 

11. The terms and conditions of this Agreement shall be 
interpreted and uniformly applied throughout the Sellool 
District. 

ARTICLE XII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 

Section 6 - Adjustment of Grievance: The school District 
and the grievant shall attempt to adjust all grievances 
which may arise during the course of employment within 
the school District in the following manner: 

Subsection E - Arbitration: 

The Arbitrator shall not add to, subtract from or 
otherwise modify the terms and conditions of the 
Collective Bargaining Agreement. 

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT 
APPENDIX C 

EVALUATION PROCEDURE 

III. Interpersonal Relationships 

A. Interpersonal Relationships with students are 
effective. 

The teacher: 

1. Promotes a positive self-concept. 
2. Avoids use of sarcasm with students. 
3. Uses appropriate language with stUdents. 
7. Shows courtesy towards students. 

COLSTRIP SCHOOL DISTRICT POLICY GBBA-R 
DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF TEACHERS 

1. Endeavor to promote harmonious efficiency in our 
classes and all other professional contacts, always 
keeping in mind the ultimate good of every pupil. 

2. Maintain a wholesome atmosphere for learning in the 
classroom at all times. 

]J. Act in such a manner that the reputation, dignity, 
ability, and efficiently [sic] of teachers and other 
school employees present a unified and purposeful 
organization to the community. 

15. Teachers are expected to use standard English when 
communicating with stUdents or in the presence of 
stUdents. Vocabulary normally considered to be vulgar, 
cursing, suggestive, or obscene is not allowed at the 
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student. It is strongly recommended that this standard 
apply to professional relationships. 
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COLSTRIP SCHOOL DISTRICT 
TEACHING PERSONNEL HANDBOOK 

(ADOPTED AS SCHOOL BOARD POLICY) 

Duties and Responsibilities 

Teachers are expected to use standard English' when 
communicating with students. Vocabulary normally 
considered to be vulgar, cursing, suggestive, or obscene 
is not allows [sic] during school or in the presence of, 
or within hearing of a student. It is strongly 
recommended that this standard apply to professional 
relationships. Teachers are to demand that their 
students address them as either Mr., Mrs., Ms., or Miss, 
whichever applies. 

SUMMARY OF FACTS 

On May 16, 1988, the Colstrip Board of Trustees, acting on the 

recommendation of the District School Superintendent, voted 

unanimously to terminate the teaching contract of Elmer Baldridge, 

a high school science teacher, for "unfitness, incompetence and 

violation of the adopted policies of the trustees." 

The events which led to the School Board's action are well 

known to the parties, generally are not in dispute, and may be 

summarized as follows. 

1. The Grievant 

Elmer Baldridge, at the time of his termination, was a tenured 

science teacher at Colstrip High School. He was in his fifth year 

of a teaching contract with the District and consistently had 

received satisfactory evaluations for his teaching performance. In 

addition to his teaching responsibilities, Mr. Baldridge was 

-8-
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He was an assistant coach in several sports and was involved in 

school plays. Prior to his termination, Mr. Baldridge had never 

been formally disciplined by the District regarding his performanc, 

as a teacher. Mr. Baldridge was also very involved in the 

activities of the Colstrip Faculty Association (CFA). He served as 

President-elect and President of the CFA. In his capacity as 

President-elect, he was responsible for processing nu~erous 

grievances filed by the Association against either the 

Superintendent or the School Board. Throughout his career at 

Colstrip, Mr. Baldridge has been an outspoken advocate on behalf of 

the Association and was not reluctant to express his personal views 

on how the high school should be run, which were often critical of 

the administration. Mr. Baldridge was often reprimanded for his 

conduct on behalf of CFA and for expressing his personal opinions. -
2. Basis for Termination 

On April 12, 1988, Eileen Johnson, Mr. Baldridge's building 

Principal, received a letter from the parents of a student in 

Mr. Baldridge's high school chemistry class. In their letter, the 

parents related an incident which occurred during Mr. Baldridge's 

second period chemistry class on March 30, 1988. According to the .. 
letter, Mr. Baldridge, while standing in front of the class near 

some lab equipment on a counter by a sink, picked up a rubber glove -
and put it on his hand. He then raised his hand up and asked the 

students, "Any female volunteers from the audience?" This incident 

was related to the parents by their daughter, who found 
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Mr. Baldridge's comment to contain sexual inferences'· which werd 8 /'iJiJ 

personally offensive. The parents requested that the matter be 

investigated and, if found to be true, that appropriate action be 

taken by the District. 

Thereafter" an investigation was initiated by Principal 

Johnson, during which she interviewed other students in the class. 

They confirmed that the incident, as alleged in the parents' 

letter, had, in fact, occurred. Ms. Johnson then interviewed 

Mr. Baldridge, provided him with a copy of the letter from the 

parents, and advised him that other students had been interviewed 

and corroborated the parents' allegation. Mr. Baldridge admitted 

that the incident had occurred but that it was not meant to be 

offensive and was taken out of context by the students. 

Mr. Baldridge contends that he was asking for assistance to wash 

the lab equipment and that he had no intention of conveying 

gynecological inferences. 

During the course of Principal Johnson's interviews with the 

students, she was told of other incidents in which Mr. Baldridge 

was alleged to have made comments or gestures that had suggestive 

sexual overtones. Given the seriousness of the allegations, 

Principal Johnson, on April 13, 1988, sent the following letter to 

Mr. Baldridge: 

During my conversations with students about this 
incident, they brought up other things which were said in 
class. These are serious allegations. Because of my 
responsibility to the well-being of all students in this 
school, I am recommending to the Superintendent and the 
Board of Trustees that you be suspended with pay pending 
a district inquiry. 

-10-



followed the recommendation of Principal Johnson and advised 

Mr. Baldridge that he was being suspended with pay pending a 

"complete investigation." The School Board adopted the 

administrators' recommendation and notified Mr. Baldridge of his ... 
right to a hearing before the Board, which was set for May 17, 

1988. 

Mr. Baldridge made copies of the suspension letter available ... 
to his classes, and the following day, April 15, 1998, t •. 2re was an 

organized student walk-out and demonstration in response to 

Mr. Baldridge's suspension. The demonstration was cove:ed by the 
... 

local media and a Billings television station. 

In view of the sensitive nature of the allegations, the 

public's awareness of the District's action, and Mr. Baldridge's 

"high profile" as a CFA advocate, the District retained Mr. Paul .. 
Stengel, a retired school Administrator from Miles City, to conduct 

the investigation. In the course of his investigation, Mr. Stengel 

interviewed students who had attended Mr. Baldridge's classes and ... 
reported the incident to Principal Jo~nson, as well as other 

students who were both critical and supportive of Mr. Baldridge's 

classroom conduct. The District made Mr. Stengel's presence known 

to all students. Any student who wished to speak with Mr. Stengel 

regarding Mr. Baldridge's conduct and performance as a teacher was ... 
free do so, and many did. The interviews were conducted by 

Mr. Stengel from April 18 through April 26, and upon completion of 

-
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provided to Superintendent Tokerud. 

3. superintendent's Recommendation to the Board of Trustees 

Superintendent Tokerud reviewed the interviews, consulted with 

Principal Johnsop, and on April 29, 1988, sent a letter to the 

Chairman of the School Board recommending that Mr. Baldridge be 

terminated. In his six-page letter to the Board Chairman, 

Superintendent Tokerud identified twelve separate incidents of 

misconduct by Mr. Baldridge which formed the basis for his 

dismissal. The incidents identified as the basis for recommending 

dismissal, as set forth in the Superintendent's letter, are as 

follows: 

1. That in several of his classes on or about 
March 30, 1988 Mr. Baldridge picked up a rubber 
glove, put it on his hand, raised his hand up and 
said to the students "Any female volunteers from 
the audience", or words to that effect. 
Mr. Baldridge later admitted making the statement. 
There were students in the class who were 
embarrassed and believed the comment was sexually 
offensive. 

2. That Mr. Baldridge made the following statement to 
a student on school property in reference to 
another student: "Can you believe that (name 
deleted). I was ready to tell him to stop, drop 
and blow me." 

3. That Mr. Baldridge made the following statement to 
a group of students on school property, referring 
to another student: "I'll give you twenty bucks if 
you make that kid cry." 

4. That Mr. Baldridge told his students in class a 
joke concerning a teacher who was getting a little 
"quizzie" and a girl (in the joke) said she would 
like to see your little "testes". 

5. That in a conversation with a student on school 
property concerning a test given by Mr. Baldridge, 

-12-
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the student commented that Mr. Baldridge shg\~h.aObe-~---L&:O ___ _ 
hung. Mr. Baldridge looked down at himself where ,. 
his private parts are and said "I am". 

6. That Mr. Baldridge told a student, in response to a 
question as to what the class would be doing that 
day, "I thought about putting some chocolate on the 
floor and getting naked and rolling around until it 
melted." 

7. That Mr. Baldridge would refer to some individuals 
by :1.ting: "He's what Cinderella did to her 
finge .. :.:". The students commonly understood this to 
be reference to a "prick". 

8. That Mr. Baldridge would state to the class on 
occasion that: "You guys might think I am a little 
....... " then he would prick his finger. Again 
the students commonly understood this to be a 
reference to a "prick". 

9. That Mr. Baldridge on numerous occasions has 
"flipped off" or "given the finger" to students 
during the school day on school property. 

10. That Mr. Baldridge remarked to a female student who 
stated she didn I t like the si·;rht of blood, "you 
must have a rough month" or words to that affect. 

11. That Mr. Baldridge commonly makes sarcastic remarks 
in the course of his teaching which are not 
conducive to good instructional techniques. 

12. That Mr. Baldridge distributed the letter he 
received from the high school principal (Exhibit A) 
to students, which caused unnecessary disruption in 
the educational environment. 

Superintendent Tokerud concludes his letter by stating: 

It is for the above reasons that I am recommending that 
Mr. Baldridge be dismissed for unfitness, incompe~2nce 
ar.::i violation of school board policies pursuant to 
sEction 20-4-207. I must keep the well-being of ~he 
students as the first priority, and I find that these 
incidents reflect a consistent pattern of 
unprofessionalism which cannot, and should not be allowed 
in the Colstrip Public Schools. 

-13-
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On May 16, 1988, the Colstrip School Board conducted a public 

hearing pursuant to section 20-4-207, MCA, in response to 

Superintendent Tokerud's letter recommending Mr. Baldridge's 

termination. Th~ hearing was recorded and a transcript of the 

hearing was introduced as evidence in this proceeding. A review of 

the transcript established that Mr. Baldridge was represented at 

the hearing by legal counsel and had a full opportunity to call 

witnesses and introduce evidence in an effort to refute the 

allegations set forth in the letter recommending his dismissal. 

During the course of the hearing, Mr. Baldridge admitted to nine of 

the incidents, two were not pursued, and one he categorically 

denied. Although Mr. Baldridge admitted to most of the incidents, 

he emphasized at the hearing that he did not intend for his remarks 

to be personally offensive and that the remarks were all conveyed 

to the students in a humorous manner and were not made in the 

context that the District contends. The School Board received 

testimony from students who witnessed Mr. Baldridge's conduct and 

found it to be offensive, as well as from other students who were 

not offended by his behavior. 

Following the hearing, the School Board voted unanimously, 

with one abstention, to adopt the Superintendent's recommendations 

that Mr. Baldridge's employment with the District be terminated. 

s. Post-Hearing Appeals 

On May 24, 1988, the Colstrip Faculty Association filed this 

grievance contending that the School Board's termination of 

-14-



Mr. Baldridge was without just cause. 

requested that: 

Elmer Baldridge must be reinstated with no loss of 
rights, benefits and privileges -- to include, but not 
limited to, back pay, return to placement on the salary 
schedule, and return of sick leave days upon 
reimbursement to the District for same. His work record 
must be expunged of all mention of the original 
suspension and the subsequent dismissal. Any other 
appropriate remedy may be fashioned by mutual agreement 
and/or an arbitrator's decision. 

The grievance was denied by the District. The Association advised 

the District that it wished to waive the step process set forth in 

the Grievance Procedure provisions of the Agreement and submit the 

issue to binding arbitration. The District refused. For the next 

four years, the District exhausted all of its legal rights to 

resist the Association's efforts to have this matter heard by an 

arbitrator. The issue was finally resolved by the decision of the 

Montana Supreme Court on January 16, 1992, affirming the District 

Court's decision which ordered the District to arbitrate the 

grievance filed by the Association on behalf of Mr. Baldridge. 

The undersigned was selected as the Arbitrator and the dates for 

the hearing were agreed upon. Thereafter, the District filed a 

Motion to Preclude Arbitration which was denied by the Arbitrator. 

The grievance is now appropriately before the Arbitrator for a 

decision on the merits of the case in response to the issues that 

have been stipulated to by the parties. 
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POSITION OF THE PARTIES 

The District 
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The District contends that it had just cause to terminate 

Elmer Baldridge and that the penalty imposed was consistent with 

the seriousness, of the conduct given his responsibility as a 

classroom teacher. The District requests that the Arbitrator 

sustain its decision for the following reasons. 

First, the grievant was afforded all the due process rights 

necessary to satisfy the just cause criteria, both in the notice of 

the allegations against him and in a fair investigation, as well as 

the opportunity to present his side to the School Board before they 

reached a decision. 

Second, the District had just cause to terminate the grievant 

based on his own admission that he made the statements which formed 

the basis for the termination. Further, there is no dispute that 

the grievant's comments were inappropriate and constituted a subtle 

form of student harassment and intimidation. Such conduct was 

clearly inappropriate and in violation of district policies 

regarding the responsibilities of teachers. 

Third, given the grievant's conduct, termination was the 

appropriate remedy. The nature of the grievant's comments to 

students, and the frequency with which he made them, established 

that his conduct was irremediable. Further, there is no basis for 

the Arbitrator to substitute his judgment for that of the 

District's Board of Trustees in reviewing the penalty imposed. In 

view of all the circumstances surrounding the grievant's remarks, 
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the penalty imposed was neither excessive nor unreasonable-and, 

therefore, should not be modified by the Arbitrator. The 

discipline imposed was not inconsistent with the discipline 

administered to other School District employees. 

Fourth, there is no basis for the grievant's claim that his 

termination was motivated by the District's efforts to "get rid" of 

the grievant as a result of his union activities. To the contrary, 

the School Board members who testified at the hearing indicated 

that the grievant's union activities played no part in their 

deliberations. 

Finally, the District contends that the Association's request 

for an award of legal fees it has incurred to date, plus interest, 

is inappropriate in this case and punitive in nature. There is no 

provision either in the Labor Agreement or Arbitral precedent which 

justifies such an award under the circumstances of this case. To 

the contrary, the Agreement specifically provides that the 

Arbitrator shall not add to, subtract from, or otherwise modify the 

terms of the Agreement. Thus, the Arbitrator has no authority to 

grant the Association's request for legal fees. In the District's 

view, such an award by the Arbitrator would amount to puni ti ve 

damages. There is no arbitral basis for punishing the District for 

exercising its legal and constitutional mandates in defending its 

decision to resist the submission of this case to arbitration, when 

the matter was being tried in another forum. 

For all these reasons, the District maintains the 

preponderance of the evidence clearly established that it had just 

-17-
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that the penalty imposed was neither unreasonable, excessive, nor 

discriminatory in nature. Accordingly, the District requests that 

the Arbitrator sustain the termination and deny the grievance and 

the Association's request for legal fees. 

The Association 

The Association contends that the District failed to apply the 

recognized principles of just cause and progressive discipline 

before it terminated Elmer Baldridge. The Association has taken 

this position for the following reasons. 

First, there was no evidence to suggest that the comments 

attributed to Mr. Baldridge were intended to be harmful or that 

they were, under the circumstances, inappropriate. 

Second, the District failed to conduct a fair and impartial 

investigation of the incidents prior to terminating Mr. Baldridge. 

The conduct of the District's outside investigator is suspect when 

considering his bias in favor of the District and the manner in 

which he conducted the student interviews. 

Third, the District failed to apply its disciplinary action in 

a consistent manner. Further, the District refused to offer 

Mr. Baldridge a plan of remediation, as had been done for other 

teachers in circumstances far more serious than those alleged to 

have been committed by Mr. Baldridge. Mr. Baldridge was terminated 

without benefit of warning, counseling, or being placed on a plan 

of remediation; and in so doing, the District violated the basic 

principles of progressive discipline. 

-18-
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Fourth, the penalty of dismissal is excessive and unreaso'nabie'-

when considering Mr. Baldridge's excellent record as a teacher in 

the District and the fact that the District failed to provide any 

opportunity for Mr. Baldridge to improve his conduct through a 

remediation. 

Finally, the District's decision to terminate Mr. Baldridge 
I11III1 

was the result of his union activities. In the Association's view, 

the District saw these incidents as an opportunity to get rid of 

Mr. Baldridge because they perceived him to be a troublemaker for 

the District. Thus, Mr. Baldridge was terminated because of his 

union activities and not for the reasons set forth ~y the District. 

For all these reasons, the Association requests the Arbitrator 

find that the District did not have just cause to terminate Elmer 

Baldridge, sustain the grievance, and grant the remedies reque"~ted 

in this proceeding. The Association requests that in the event the 

Arbitrator sustains the grievance, Mr. Baldridge be awarded 

interest on any award of back pay and the Association be awarded 

its legal fees associated with compelling the District to proceed 
I11III1 

to arbitration. 

OPINION 

The issues raised by this arbitration focus squarely on 

whether the classroom conduct of Elmer Baldridge was so serious in 
I11III1 

nature that it justified his termination as a teacher at Colstrip 

High School. 
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The Arbitrator's responsibility in this matter 

primary issues. First, whether the District has established by a 

preponderance of the evidence that it had just cause to terminate 

Mr. Baldridge; and second, whether the penalty of termination, 

under all the circumstances of this case, was excessive, 

unreasonable, or discriminatory ln nature so as to justify 

modification. 

These two issues are broad enough to cover the three specific 

issues the Arbitrator is required to decide in this case. 

Accordingly, the Arbitrator shall approach this matter with the 

following analysis. First, whether Mr. Baldridge's conduct 

constituted just cause for disciplinary action. Second, whether 

the District's actions constituted a denial of Mr. Baldridge's 

rights to due process and progressive discipline or whether the 

discipline was imposed as a result of his union activity. Third, 

if the District lacked just cause to discharge the grievant, 

whether the penalty of termination should be modified. Based on 

the evidence submitted by the parties, the Arbitrator's response to 

these issues is summarized as follows. 

Summary of Findings 

The Arbitrator finds that the District established by a 

preponderance of the evidence that it had just cause to discipline 

Elmer Baldridge for his classroom conduct during the 1987-88 school 

year. Furthermore, the Arbitrator finds that the District failed 

to apply the principles of due process and progressive discipline 

required by the Collective Bargaining Agreement when it terminated 
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Mr. Baldridge on May 16, 192'.8. Finally, the actions by th~8 I~() 

District, however, were not based on the grievant's union activity. 

For these reasons, the Arbitrator concludes that Mr. Baldridge's 

termination must be set aside and a remedy must be formulated that 

is consistent wi~h the interests of the parties and the accepted 

principles of arbitral remedies. 

1. Just Cause 

a. Background 

Article V, section 10 of the Agreement provides that "[n] 0 

teacher shall be terminated without just cause." The 

Agreement also incorporates a separate Evaluation Procedure which 

sets forth the criteria by which the performance of classroom 

teachers in the colstrip school District is evaluated. The f-' ated 

purpose of the evaluation process is "to improve instruction, 

student attitudes, and relationships between teachers and 

administrators in the Colstrip School District No. 19." 

section III, Interpersonal Relationships, is particularly 

instructive to the facts of this case. This section provides that 

interpersonal relationships with students are effective when the 

teacher " [a] voids the use of sarcasm with students," " [u] ses 

appropriate language with students," and "[s]hows courtesy t "ards 

students." Further, Colstrip School District Policy GBBA-R sets 

forth the "Duties and Responsibilities of Teachers." section 15 

specifically provides: 

Teachers are expected to use standard English when 
communicating with students. Vocabulary normally 
considered to be vulgar, cursing, suggestive, or obscene 
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is not allowed at the school or in the presence 
within hearing of a student. 
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On April 29, 1988, Superintendent Tokerud sent a letter to the 

Chairman of the Colstrip Board of Trustees recommending that Elmer 

Baldridge be terminated for "unfitness, incompetence and violation 

of school board policies." Superintendent Tokerud set forth twelve 

specific incidents of inappropriate behavior attributed to the 

grievant while teaching during the 1987-88 school year. The 

grievant testified at the School Board hearing and again at the 

arbitration hearing. He admitted that nine of the allegations were 

either completely or partially true as alleged. Two allegations 

were not pursued and the remaining allegation was categorically 

denied by Mr. Baldridge. In view of his admissions to the 

allegations, the School Board adopted the Superintendent's 

recommendation to discharge Mr. Baldridge. 

b. Nature of the Incidents 

Each incident in the letter recommending termination related 

to comments or gestures that Mr. Baldridge made to students in his 

classroom. The comments and gestures all have a common theme of 

sexual innuendo. The grievant maintains that the comments were 

never intended to be offensive or cause embarrassment to the 

students. The evidence, however, is to the contrary. 

This is not a case where the underlying facts are in dispute. 

There is no constructive purpose to review each of the nine 

separate incidents in this Opinion. The grievant has, to his 

credit, admitted to a substantial degree that he made the comments 

or gestures as described. However, due to the severity of the 
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penalty imposed and the concerns expressed by both 

administrators regarding Mr. Baldridge's classroom conduct, a brief 

review of the incident which prompted the investigation leading to 

Mr. Baldridge's termination is appropriate. 

A student ip Mr. Baldridge's second period chemistry class 

testified that on March 30, 1988, the grievant "picked up a rubber 

glove, went to the front of the class with the glove on his hand 

and said, 'Any female volunteers from the audience?'" 'The student 

testified that she, as well as other female students in the class, 

took the statement to mean that the grievant "was acting as a 

gynecologist" and that she found the remark to be "offensive." The 

grievant testified that the remark was made in the context of 

requesting volunteers to wash the lab equipment. The grievant 

stated that he only meant "to imply doing these dishes is women's 

work; it's not my work" and that the remark was not intended to 

convey any sexual inferences. 

In this incident, as in each of the 12 incidents alleged ln 

Mr. Tokerud's letter to the School Board, 15 students testified to 

their observations of Mr. Baldridge's classroom conduct. In 

general, the Arbitrator found the testimony of these students to be 

credible. The statements they gave to the investigat~r, which 
I11III 

formed the basis for their testimony at the hearing, were given 

prior to the District's initiating any disciplinary action against 

Mr. Baldridge. It was clear that most of the students (as well as 

faculty members, administrators, trustees, and parents) decided to 

"take sides" in which they either supported or opposed the 
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grievant's termination. These views were strongly held and well-

articulated during the course of the hearing. 

c. Mr. Baldridge's Response to the Incidents 

In response to each incident, the grievant did not deny making 

any specific remark or gesture, but maintained that he had not 

intended to convey any sexual inferences. The grievant testified 

that he did not intend any of his remarks or gestures to be 

offensive to the students. The grievant explains his response to 

each of the incidents by placing a different implication on the 

comment or gesture than what his students inferred. He testified 

that he often uses this "type of humor" to break the tension in the 

classroom before a test and that, in most instances, "everyone 

knows that it is a joke." 

d. Arbitrator's Findings 

It was clear from the record that many students and faculty 

members regard the grievant as an excellent teacher. He has 

consistently received high performance evaluations during his five 

years at Colstrip High School. Just five months prior to his 

termination, Building Principal Pearce noted in Mr. Baldridge's 

annual performance evaluation that "his classes are popular with 

students; they enjoy being challenged; and they enjoy his sense of 

humor." There is no question that the grievant was a popular 

teacher with the students. Given his popularity, he apparently 

felt comfortable using humor in his classroom. Many male students 

testified that they regarded Mr. Baldridge as "one of the guys." 
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Although the evidence is persuasive that Mr. Baldridge did not 5/3 (gJ 

make any comments with the intent to harm or embarrass the 

students, the grievant's explanations of these incidents were not 

credible. This conclusion is based primarily on the cumulative 

testimony of the students and the grievant, and the nature of their 

relationship during and after school hours. As he became more 

comfortable with his role at the school as a friend of the 

students, a friend who happened to be a teacher, the grievant 

became more comfortable with making sarcastic remarks of a sexual 

nature that did indeed offend certain students. As the grievant is 

now painfully aware, the responsibility of "Teacher" still 

prevails. It is clear from the record that Mr. Baldridge often 

made classroom comments that had humorous sexual connotations and 

inferences. The humorous nature of the comments quickly ciminishes 

when compared to the particular impact of the comments on those 

female students who considered the remarks offensive and 

inappropriate. It is not enough for the grievant to simply contend 

that his remarks and gestures were not meant to be offensive. The 

standard by which his conduct is to be measured is the District's 

standard, not Mr. Baldridge's view of the appropriateness of his 

conduct. 

The cumulative effect of Mr. Baldridge's conduct in each of 

the incidents alleged demonstrated an appalling lack of judgment as 

a teacher and a personal insensi ti vi ty to his students. The 

Arbitrator concurs with the Association's assessment of 

Mr. Baldridge's conduct: 
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The Association acknowledges that Elmer Baldridg~'s 
behavior may have lacked judgment. Perhaps Elmer should 
have realized that his actions might have been 
misinterpreted when he pulled on a dish washing glove and 
asked for female volunteers. Perhaps he should have 
thought how his comments might be misconstrued in each of 
the other eight incidents. 
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On the basis of this record, the Arbitrator concludes that the 

District has established by a preponderance of the evidence that it 

had just cause to impose disciplinary action against the grievant 

for the incidents described in the Superintendent's letter to the 

Board of Trustees. 

PENALTY 

The remaining issues require the Arbitrator to determine 

whether the discharge penalty imposed by the District was either 

excessive, unreasonable, or discriminatory in nature, and thus 

deserving of modification. 

The parties have both measured the conduct of the District 

against the seven-step just cause standard set forth by Arbitrator 

Carroll R. Daughtery in the Enterprise Wire Co. case. Each party 

contends that applying these standards to the evidence in this case 

supports their respective positions. The seven-step test has 

received wide recognition and is applied by most arbitrators, 

either by specific reference or general application. See, Koven 

and Smith, Just Cause, The Seven Steps (BNA 1992). Accordingly, in 

determining the appropriateness of the penalty in this case, the 

Arbitrator will make reference to this accepted arbitral standard. 
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just cause to discipline Elmer Baldridge for his classroom conduct. 

As to whether the penalty of termination should be modified, this 

presents a more difficult question. This Arbitrator is mindful of 

the consequences ,that flow from the Arbitrator's decision to modify 

the disciplinary action which the Board of Trustees found to be 

appropriate in Mr. Baldridge's case. Generally, this Arbitrator 

subscribes to the doctrine that an arbitrator should not sUbstitute 

his or her judgment for that of management when determining the 

appropriateness of the penalty in discipline cases. However, to 

protect against excessive or unequal penalties, exceptions must be 

provided. Accordingly, this Arbitrator, as do most when faced with 

this issue, will set aside or modify a penalty only in those 

situations where it has been established that, urlder all the 

circumstances of the particular case, the penalty was found to be -
unreasonable, excessive, or discriminatory in nature. That will be 

the standard applied in this case. 

In determining whether the penalty was unreasonable, the 

Arbitrator shall consider the issues relating to progressive 

discipline and whether the penalty was reasonably related to the 

seriousness of the conduct. When considering whether the penalty 

was excessive, the Arbitrator will address the issues relating to 

the nature of the grievant's conduct, his past record, and his 

performance as a teacher for the District. Finally, in determining 

whether the penalty should be set aside on the basis of 

discriminatory action by the District, the Arbitrator shall 
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consider the issues of notice, investigation, due 'process, 

disparate treatment, and union activity. 

1. The District Violated the Progressive Discipline Provisions of 
the Labor Agreement When It Terminated Mr. Baldridge 

Whether the penalty imposed by an employer is reasonable or 

unreasonable must be measured against a number of factors. 

Principal among them is the concept of progressive discipline and 

whether the employee was forewarned that his conduct could 

constitute grounds for immediate discharge. 

Inherent in the contractual provision that an employee 
may be disciplined for just cause 1S the fairness and 
reasonableness of the penalty. 

Koven and Smith, 
supra at 377. 

In reviewing the evidence in this case, the Arbitrator concludes 

that the penalty imposed by the District was unreasonable. The 

Arbitrator reached this conclusion based on the following findings. 

a. The District Failed to Warn the Grievant 

Article V, Section 10 of the Labor Agreement specifically 

requires that: 

The School Board agrees to follow a policy of progressive 
discipline which would normally include verbal warning, 
written warning, written reprimand, suspension or 
dismissal. It is understood that these elements of 
discipline, verbal warning, wri tten reprimand, 
suspension, or dismissal may be implemented at any level 
by the School Board depending upon the seriousness of the 
offense. 

If Mr. Baldridge had been consistently warned about the 

inappropriateness of his conduct by his administrators and 

corrective disciplinary action had been taken, it is unlikely that 

the parties would be in their respective positions today. The 
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District would have been justified in 

dismissal, the grievant would have no grievance, and a different 

result would probably have been reached by the Arbitrator. 

However, that is not the state of the evidence before the 

Arbitrator in this proceeding. 

The record contains no evidence that the grievant ever 

received a verbal warning, written reprimand, or suspension for his 

classroom conduct. without such evidence, the critical issue 

becomes whether the grievant's conduct was so serious in nature 

that it required the District to summarily discharge him without -

the benefit of progressive discipline. The District adamantly 

contends that Mr. Baldridge's conduct was serious enough to justify 

his termination. The Association is equally insistent that the 

conduct was not so critical. The preponderance of the evide~ce 

supports the Association's position that Mr. Baldridge's conduct 

did not rise to the level that the progressive discipline policy 

should have been set aside in favor of summary discharge. 

Although Mr. Baldridge's classroom conduct was inappropriate 

and distasteful, this Arbitrator does not find that it warranted 

the type of action traditionally regarded as an "immediate 

dischargeable offense." In the context of the teacher in the 

classroom, only proven, intentional efforts to harm a stL~ent would 

call for immediate discharge. Such examples would include: 

striking a student; individual sexual harassment; touching without 

consent; and intentional efforts that would personally demean, 

humiliate, or embarrass a student. .. 
-29-
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In this regard, I agree with Arbitrator WilliamlllDorsey's §i3 Ir1/ 

opinion in Touchet Education Association and Touchet School 

District, where, in setting aside the summary discharge of a 

teacher for conduct similar to the circumstances of this case, he 

concluded: 

If the grievant had deliberately set out to demean, 
embarrass, humiliate, or intimidate even one of her young 
students, and the District had learned about it for the 
first time on the evening of May 11, 1989, the Arbitrator 
would summarily find that she had committed an 
immediately dischargeable offense and rule that he 
discharge was for just cause. There is no evidence in 
the record, however, that the grievant ever intentionally 
demeaned, embarrassed or humiliated any of her students. 

Touchet at 35-36 (emphasis added). 

The following facts establish that the District failed to warn the 

grievant. 

First, the parties have contractually agreed to follow a 

policy of progressive discipline. Most labor agreements do not 

contain such an express provision. Here, the District is required 

by the contract to abide by the principles of progressive or 

corrective discipline before imposing a penalty. There is no 

evidence in this case that suggests the District considered any 

penalty less than termination for Mr. Baldridge. In so doing, they 

failed to follow the terms of their own Agreement and the well-

recognized principles of progressive discipline. 

Second, one of the primary purposes of progressive discipline 

is to bring about improvement of employee performance or conduct. 

It should, therefore, be axiomatic that the degree of penalty be 
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proportional to the seriousness of the offense and, should be 

designed primarily to bring about such improvement. 

Once the misconduct has been proved, the penalty imposed 
must be fairly warranted and reasonably calculated to 
eliminate or correct the offensive conduct. It has been 
emphasized that punishment should be based on the 
employee's ,actions, not on the consequences of those 
actions. But when rehabilitation fails, discharge can 
then follow. 

Koven and smith, 
supra at 387. 

In reviewing the evidence in this case l the Arbitrator concludes 

that the District made no effort to apprise Mr. Baldridge of the 

inappropriateness of his conduct or to employ any corrective 

disciplinary measures to improve his conduct. It makes no sense to 

this Arbitrator that the District would summarily terminate an 

otherwise excellent teacher for remarks I that he now acknowledges 

were inappropriate, without making some effort to follow the 

progressive discipline policy required by the Agreement. 

Finally, there 1S the issue of disparate treatment. 

Mr. Baldridge is the first teacher to be summarily discharged by 

the District for a first offense I without the benefit of 

progressive discipline. As stated by Arbitrator Kesselman 1n 

Sperry Rand Corp.: 

Management must be permitted to exercise its judgment as 
to the proper discipline to impose as long as it does not 
discriminate against a particular employee. If 
prooressive or corrective discipline is used, then this 
method must be applied in all cases. 

Koven and Smith, 
supra at 393 (emphasis added). 
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The Arbitrator has carefully reviewed the disciplina:H~L ci'8tion 5/3 It(JrJ 

meted out by the District to other teachers under circumstances 

that are considered far more serious than the incidents alleged in 

this case. In those cases, the District followed the collectively 

agreed progressive discipline policy and issued verbal warnings, 

written reprimands, and a suspension. The Arbitrator 'recognizes 

that in some cases, certain extenuating factors exist that may 

waive progressive discipline. However, the nature of the 

allegations in this case do not exempt the District from following 

the progressive discipline provision of the Agreement. 

For these reasons, the Arbitrator concludes that the District 

violated its own progressive discipline policy when it summarily 

terminated Mr. Baldridge without warning. 

b. The District Failed to Place the Grievant on Notice That 
His Conduct Was Grounds for Immediate Dismissal 

The District has repeatedly emphasized the importance of 

appropriate behavior in a teacher's interpersonal relationships 

T,.;ith students. This is evidenced through the Agreement and in 

District Policies. These policies include the admonition that the 

use of "vocabulary normally considered to be vulgar, cursing, 

suggestive, or obscene is not allowed at the school or wi thin 

hearing of a student." (Duties and ResDonsibilities of Teachers, 

Colstrip School District Policy GBBA-R) . 

This Arbitrator views notice of consequences of improper 

conduct in the same manner as most arbitrators: 

-32-



Did the employer give to the employee forewarning or 
foreknowledge of the possible or probable consequences of 
the employee's disciplinary conduct? 

Koven and Smith, 
supra at 22. 

A fundamental component of the just cause standard is 
that employees must be told what kind of conduct will 
lead to discipline--especially if the penalty is. to be 
discharge. An employee can hardly be expected to abide 
by the rules the employer has not communicated, and no 
arbitrator is likely to uphold a penalty for conduct that 
an employee did not know was forbidden. 

Koven and smith, 
supra at 28. 

Clearly, the grievant's comments were "suggestive" and, to 

a lesser degree, "vulgar" and "obscene." The grievant was on 

notice that such conduct was inappropriate and that he would be 

subjected to discipline for making such comments. Therefore, the 

District has met the due process requirement because the grievant 

was advised of the rule. Further, the Arbitrator finds that the 

policy was reasonably related to the orderly operation of the 

District. The District failed to show, however, that the grievant 

was on notice that such conduct occurring in the classroom could 

constitute the basis for his immediate dismissal. The principles 

of just cause require that employees be informed of the rule c~d 

that such conduct could result in suspension or discharge. This 

principle is modified in those situations where the conduct is so 

-
-

egregious that it would justify summary discharge without the _ 

necessity of prior warnings or attempts at corrective discipline. 

The grievant's conduct may have been inappropriate and 

insensi ti ve, but as previously explained, it did not reach the 
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no evidence which suggests that Mr. Baldridge made his comments to 

intentionally embarrass, humiliate, or demean a student or group of 

students. From the record in this case, the Arbitrator concludes 

that Mr. Baldridge's conduct was not intentional in nature, nor did 

it reach the level of severity that justified his immediate 

dismissal. Accordingly, the Arbitrator concludes that the penalty 

imposed was unreasonable. 

2. The Penalty of Termination Was Excessive 

The District argues that discharging the grievant for alleged 

sexually harassing comments is not an excessive penalty. The 

District contends that in this day of zero tolerance for sexual 

harassment in the educational environment, it had no other choice 

but to dismiss the grievant. The Arbitrator concurs with arbitral 

doctrine that an employer may only discipline an employee after 

considering certain factors. 

Was the degree of discipline administered by the employer 
in a particular case reasonably related to (a) the 
seriousness of the employee's proven offense, and (b) the 
record of the employee in his service with the employer? 

Koven and Smith, 
sunra at 24. 

In determining whether the School Board's decision to 

terminate Mr. Baldridge as a district teacher was excessive, the 

Arbitrator has considered two principal factors. First, the nature 

of Mr. Baldridge's conduct and second, his past record and 

performance as a teacher. Having reviewed the evidence pertinent 

to these two issues, the Arbitrator makes the following findings. 
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a. Mr. Baldridge's Conduct Did Not Warrant Termination 

The Arbitrator recognizes the current state of language 

commonly used by high school students and by some of their 

teachers. The record in this case reflects occasions where other 

teachers at Colstrip High School have used language wh~ch was far 

more offensive than the incidents under considerao, ,_on in this case. 

The discipline received by those teachers does not compare with the 

severity of the penalty imposed here. The fact that such language 

and accompanying inferences are considered common among toG.,:,:,y's 

students does not grant teachers, regardless of popularity, 

corresponding latitude to lower their standards in the classroom. 

The example a teacher establishes in a classroom, in what they say 

and how they act, is an appropriate concern for the District. The 

comments attributed to the grievant fall considerably short of the 

example the District rightfully expects from its teachers. 

However, given the nature of the incidents and the current social 

environment of a high school, I do not find that these incidents, -ei ther standing alone or taken together, are serious enough to 

constitute an immediately dischargeable offense. 

The District contends that the conduct of Mr. Baldridge 

consti tutes "sexual harassment" and therefore a di~chargeable -
offense under both federal and state law. I disagree. The term 

"sexual harassment" is generally applied in those circumstances 

where an individual intentionally engages in harassing conduct in 

which he or she is seeking to intimidate a male or female victim. 

The grievant's conduct in this case was not focused on one 
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individual student, nor was there evidence that he intended by his 

comments or gestures to demean, harass, or humiliate any of his 

students. As previously stated, the Arbitrator regards the conduct 

of Mr. Baldridge as demonstrating a remarkable lack of good 

judgment, but it, did not constitute sexual harassment. 

b. The District Failed to Consider Mr. Baldridge's Teaching 
Record Prior to His Termination 

The Arbitrator must consider the past record of a discharged 

employee in determining the reasonableness of the penalty. As 

stated by the Elkouris in their treatise How Arbitration Works: 

Some consideration is generally given to the past record 
of any disciplined or discharged employee. An offense 
may be mitigated by a good past record and it may be 
aggravated by a poor one. Indeed, the employee's past 
record often is a major factor in the determination of 
the proper penalty for his offense. 

Elkouri, supra at 679. 

The Arbitrator was convinced by the evidence of 

Mr. Baldridge's excellent teaching record during his five years at 

Colstrip High School. The District never received any complaints 

about his classroom conduct, nor was there evidence to indicate 

that the grievant had ever been counseled, warned, reprimanded or 

disciplined for his behavior in the classroom. In fact, the 

evidence is to the contrary. There was sUbstantial evidence, in 

the form of testimony and exhibits, that students and faculty 

regarded the grievant as an outstanding science teacher. He was 

among the most popular teachers at the high school. His 

performance evaluations consistently praised his good use of hUmor 

and his rapport with students. In this regard, the Arbitrator 
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found persuasive the testimony of David Grover, a 

Mr. Baldridge, and Fay Mathemy, a teacher who is in her twenty-

third year with the District. Mr. Grover is currently serving in 

the Navy as a nuclear-trained mechanic after a successful college 

education. Mr .. Grover made the following response to a question 

about the grievant's teaching abilities: 

[I] n my opinion, he was the best teacher we had in 
Colstrip High School and I'm very impressed by his 
teaching techniques. He instilled in me a greater 
interest in science that I didn't have before I carne into 
high school. (TR. 109) 

Ms. Mathemy is the Chairwoman of the English Department at Colstrip 

High School and is the senior staff member in the District. Based 

on comments from the grievant's students, Ms. Mathemy observed: 

He always seemed to excite them about science. They we~e 
really turned on. They'd come in all gung-ho into ~y 
class period after having him in the previous class 
period, and still be talking about whatever the lesson 
was. I think he's outstanding. He's turned 
numerous students onto science as a career. (TR. 205-
207) 

I found the testimony of these two witnesses, and others who 

offered similar opinions of Mr. Baldridge's abilities as a teacher, 

to be persuasive. Apparently, the District also agreed with the 

opinions of these witnesses, as they offered to stipulate that 

Mr. Baldridge was regarded as an outstanding teacher and that he 

"turned on" numerous students to science as a potential career. 

(TR. 207) 

The Arbitrator has not regarded Mr. Baldridge's past record as 

a "major factor" in reaching a decision in this matter; however, it 

is certainly an additional element which must be considered in 
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determining the appropriateness of the penalty imposed by the 

District. The combination of factors cited above has established 

to the satisfaction of the Arbitrator that the discharge penalty 

imposed by the District, ending the grievant's teaching career at 

Colstrip High School was excessive under all the circumstances of 

this case. 

3. The District Engaged in Discriminatory Conduct When It 
Terminated Mr. Baldridge 

The Association has made a number of allegations that the 

District violated Mr. Baldridge's right to due process and equal 

treatment. Specifically, the Association contends that the 

District failed to conduct a fair investigation of the charges 

against Mr. Baldridge; that it discriminated against him by failing 

to administer its progressive discipline policy in an equal manner; 

that it failed to consider remediation for Mr. Baldridge, as it had 

done for other teachers; and finally, that it discriminated against 

Mr. Baldridge by terminating him as a direct result of his union 

activities. The Arbitrator has considered the evidence relating to 

each of these allegations and makes the following findings. 

a. The Investigation Conducted by the District Was Fair and 
Objective 

Standard arbitral law requires that an employer conduct a fair 

investigation of the alleged infractions by the offending employee 

before determining whether to discipline the employee. 

Did the Employer, before administering the discipline to 
an employee, make an effort to discover whether the 
employee did in fact violate or disobey a rule or order 
of management? 

* * * 
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Was the Employer's investigation conducted fairly and 
objectively? 

Koven and smith, 
supra at 24. 

The Arbitrator must answer these two questions in the affirmative. 

As previously discussed, Mr. Baldridge has essentially admitted 

during formal proceedings to nine of the twelve incidents that 

formed the basis for his termination. Thus, there was no factual 

dispute before the District. The dispute centered on matters of 

interpretation, not on whether the statements attributed to 

Mr. Baldridge were in fact made. The Association also argues that 

the investigation was biased in favor of the District by the 

District's outside investigator, Paul Stengel. The Association 

contends that the method used when interviewing the students was -

biased and that the investigator never asked the grievant for his 

side of the story. The Association called as their expert witness 

Darrell PuIs, whom the Arbitrator found to be well-qualified and 

credible. Mr. PuIs testified that Mr. Stengel asked the students 

questions in a manner that clearly suggested the answer the -
District desired. In Mr. PuIs' opinion, the integrity of the 

investigation was compromised by the manner in which Mr. Stengel 

asked questions. 

The Arbitrator considers these issues moot in view of the 

grievant's admissions that he made the statements that were set 

forth in each of the nine incidents. Instead of denying that he 

made the statements, the grievant's position is that the statements 

were not intended to be offensive. Under these circumstances, the 
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Arbitrator must conclude that the District did 

just cause requirement. 

The Arbitrator is satisfied that the District conducted a fair 

investigation in this matter. In fact, the District went out of 

its way to insure the fairness of the investigation by retaining an 

outside investigator and by interviewing the specific students 

involved in each of the incidents, as well as any other students 

who wished to say anything about Mr. Baldridge, good or bad. Over 

60 students were interviewed by Mr. Stengel. The Arbitrator has 

reviewed the transcripts of the students interviewed. Many spoke 

eloquently in support of Mr. Baldridge and others were offended by 

his conduct in the classroom. Although Mr. Stengel could have 

asked certain questions in a less suggestive manner, on balance, 

the student interviews were fairly and objectively conducted. 

Accordingly, the Arbitrator concludes that the District 

conducted a fair and objective investigation of the incidents 

attributed to Mr. Baldridge before imposing his termination. 

b. The District Failed to Apply Its Progressive Discipline 
Policy in a Non-Discriminatory Manner 

The Association contends, and the Arbitrator has previously 

concluded, that the District violated the just cause provisions of 

the Agreement by failing to follow the progressive discipline 

policy prior to terminating Mr. Baldridge. The Association further 

contends that the District has discriminated against Mr. Baldridge 

by failing to apply is progressive discipline policy in an even-

handed manner. 
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Has the Employer applied its rules, orders and 
even-handedly and without discrimination? 

Koven and Smith, 
supra at 24. 

The Association cites seven specific instances where the 

teachers involved were given lesser forms of discipline for conduct 

considered far more serious than the conduct attributed to the 

grievant. The District argues that the District has never 

encountered conduct equal in severity to that of Mr. Baldridge in 

the incidents alleged. The Arbitrator has reviewed the evidence 

surrounding these incidents and the District's corresponding 

penalties. The Arbitrator is struck by the District's consistent 

application of progressive discipline for teachers whose conduct 

appears to be far more serious in nature than the incidents 

attributed to the grievant. As an example, an industrial arts 

teacher was given a written reprimand for threatening to "deck" a 

student and for using foul language. In another incident, a 

teacher testified that she observed another teacher threatening and 

using physical force on a student, for which he was placed on l:ave 

for counsel: :1g. It would serve no constructive purpose to go 

through each of the incidents involving teacher misconduct. 

Suffice it to say that the Arbitrator is clearly persuaded that t~e 

District singled out Mr. Baldridge and subjected him to more severe 

discipline than that afforded to other teachers who engaged in 

conduct that was either equal to or more serious than that 

attributed to Mr. Baldridge. 
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From these findings, the Arbitrator 

District did discriminate against Mr. Baldridge by not affording to 

him the same opportunity to improve his conduct through the 

progressive discipline policy that it provided to other teachers 

under similar circumstances. 

c. The District Failed to Provide Mr. Baldridge with a Plan 
of Remediation as an Alternative to Termination 

The Association argues that Elmer Baldridge was capable of 

being remediated and was entitled to receive a plan of remediation 

by the District prior to his discharge. In support of this 

contention, the Association directs the Arbitrator's attention to 

the testimony of a number of witnesses who testified that the 

District had often placed teachers on remediation plans for any 

number of reasons. These witnesses established that the basic 

objective of a remediation plan is to provide a disciplined teacher 

with an opportunity to improve his or her teaching performance or 

conduct. If, in the judgment of the District, the teacher, either 

by conduct or attitude, cannot or will not improve, then the 

teacher is considered irremedial and dismissal follows. 

Colstrip High School Principal Johnson testified that the 

District policies encourage remediation as part of the progressive 

discipline policies and that she described two-circumstances where 

remediation plans were used to improve teacher conduct. Bob Boley 

preceded Ms. Johnson as the Principal of the High School. He 

occupied the principal position from 1980 through 1987. Mr. Boley 

testified that he often used the remediation plan as a part of the 

progressive discipline procedure during the seven years he was 
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principal. In response to the specific question of 

would have terminated Mr. Baldridge rather than use a remediation 

plan, Mr. Boley was adamant: 

No, I would not have. I believe that even if the alleged 
incidents took place, that those would be remediable and 
that we could have sat down and corne up with a plan of 
remediation' and said, Elmer, this is the way it's,going 
to be, if you can't follow this then you have two 
choices. I think that's how I would have handled it. 
(TR. 182) 

The District's decision to terminate Mr. Baldridge evidenced its 

conclusion that the grievant could not, or would not, change his 

behavior and therefore benefit from a remediation plan. This 

indicates to the Arbitrator that the District regarded the 

grievant's conduct as a teacher to be irremedial. Whether 

Mr. Baldridge's behavior could have changed as a result of a 

remediation plan is open to speculation. The significance of the 

District's action is that the grievant was never provided the 

opportunity to demonstrate that he could be remediated. This 

action by the District was a clear violation of its own progressive 

discipline policies. Given the fact the District has acknowledged 

that Mr. Baldridge was an outstanding teacher, it should have 

provided Mr. Baldridge with an opportunity to change through 

remediation rather than a summary dismissal. This opinion is also 

apparently shared by former Principal Boley. 

For the reasons which have been discussed above, the 

Arbitrator concludes that the District violated its progressive 

discipline policies by failing to provide Mr. Baldridge with a 
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remediation plan and, by so doing, engaged in 

conduct. 

d. The District Did Not Terminate Mr. Baldridge Because of 
His Union Activities 

The Association contends that the Superintendent's 

recommendation and the School Board's decision to terminate the 

grievant were the direct result of his union activity. The 

Association cites numerous instances that reflect the level of 

hostility which exists between Mr. Baldridge and the District. In 

the Association's opinion, the District was "out to get" the 

grievant. 

Article V, section 2 of the Agreement provides that all 

teachers are entitled to the right to "participate in acti vi ties of 

the Colstrip Faculty Association without fear of discipline or 

discrimination from the School District. 

The record regarding Mr. Baldridge's activity on behalf of the 

Association is clear. He has been an outspoken advocate of the 

Association as its President and President-elect. As President-

elect he was responsible for processing the Association's 

grievances. The testimony established that he has prevailed in all 

of the 15 grievances he has filed against either the Superintendent 

or the Board. He also served on the Association's bargaining team. 

It was apparent to the Arbitrator during the course of the hearing 

and from a review of the record, that the District's administrators 

and its Board of Trustees considered Mr. Baldridge to be an 

irritant and a constant source of frustration to the District. 
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In the Association's view, the classroom incident in April 

1988 provided the District with just the opportunity they were 

looking for to terminate Baldridge's employment under the guise of 

"just cause." As stated in their post-hearing brief: 

The District knew that they could not fire Baldridge for 
speaking out or for processing grievances, they had to 
find another way. (Page 15) 

The Arbitrator cannot overlook the evidence that has been produced 

on this issue. However, to sustain an allegation that 

Mr. Baldridge was terminated because of his union activities must 

be established by significantly more evidence than this record 

indicates. 

One arbitrator stated that a charge of discrimination 
because of union activities cannot rest upon mere 
surmise, inference or conjecture. Numerous other 
arbitrators agree, requiring clear proof to sustain such 
charges. 

Elkouri and Elkouri, 
supra at 687. 

Arbitrators agree that if an employee engages in 
misconduct, being a union activist does not offer him any 
protection from discipline. 

Koven and Smith, 
supra at 371. 

These authorities recognize the importance of "clear proof" to 

sustain a charge that an employer has engagert in anti-union 

discrimination when carrying out disciplinary action against an 

employee. The District may have been frustrated with Mr. Baldridge 

and his constant advocacy of Association issues, however I the 

Arbitrator finds no evidence that established his termination was 

the direct result of union activities. The conduct which prompted 
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the District's investigation was the result of Mr. Baldrldge's own 

classroom conduct, not his union activity. Were it not for the 

incidents related by Mr. Baldridge's students, he would, in all 

probability, still be teaching at Colstrip High School. The 

incidents were, real, the conduct was inappropriate, and 

disciplinary action was required. None of these factors can be 

directly related to the grievant's union activity. 

Accordingly, the Arbitrator concludes that the disciplinary 

action taken in this matter was initiated by the District as a 

result of Mr. Baldridge's classroom conduct, not his union 

activity. 

4. Conclusion 

In response to the stipulated issues presented in this 

proceeding, the Arbitrator concludes that the District did not have 

just cause to terminate Elmer Baldridge on May 16, 1988. Further, 

the Arbitrator concludes that the District failed to provide the 

grievant his contractual right of progressive discipline prior to 

termination. Finally, the Arbitrator has determined that the 

grievant was not denied his rights of due process as they relate to 

the investigation conducted by the District, nor was he terminated 

for Union activities. Based on these findings, the Arbitrator is 

now faced with resolving the remaining issue to be resolved in this 

proceeding--the determination of the remedy to be awarded. 
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REMEDY 

The Arbitrator has determined for the reasons discussed above 

that the District violated Article V, Sections 1(4) (Due Process), 

and 1(10) (Just Cause and Progressive Discipline) when it 

discharged Elmer Baldridge from his teaching position on May 16, 

1988. The Arbitrator did not find sufficient evidence that 

Mr. Baldridge was discharged for otherwise protected union 

activities. The Arbitrator's remaining obligation to the parties 

is to determine an appropriate remedy. 

Absent express contract language that restricts an 

arbitrator's authority to devise a fair and equitable remedy, this 

Arbitrator subscribes to the findings of the U. S. Supreme Court in 

its 1960 decision of united Steelworkers v. Enterprise Wheel & Car 

Corp. : 

When an arbitrator is commissioned to interpret and apply 
the collective bargaining agreement, he is to bring his 
informed judgment to bear in order to reach a fair 
solution of a problem. This is especially true when it 
comes to formulating remedies. There the need is for 
flexibili ty in meeting a wide variety of situations. The 
draftsmen may never have thought of what specific remedy 
should be awarded to meet a particular contingency. 

Elkouri and Elkouri, 
supra at 286, 
citing 80 S.ct. 1358, 1361 (1960). 

In the instant case, the Agreement does not expressly restrict 

the Arbitrator's remedial authority, except that the Arbitrator 

"shall not add to, subtract or otherwise modify the terms and 

conditions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement." Based on the 

issues presented in this case, the parties requested that this 

Arbitrator determine an appropriate remedy if any violation of the 
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Agreement was found. For these reasons, the Arbitrator 
~ : '713 /q-j 
concludes 

that remedial authority does exist for the matter at hand. 

In evaluating a discharge case, the Arbitrator is required not 

only to determine whether there is just cause for an employer to 

take disciplinary action, but additionally whether the penalty 

imposed is unreasonable, excessive, or discriminatory under all of 

the circumstances of the case and thus deserving of 

modification. The generally recognized view regarding the 

modification of disciplinary penalties has been set forth in the 

Elkouris' arbitral treatise, where the authors quote Arbitrator 

Harry H. Platt's conclusion that: 

In many disciplinary cases, the reasonableness of the 
penalty imposed on an employee rather than the existence 
of proper cause for disciplining him is the question the 
Arbitrator must decide . In disciplinary cases 
generally, therefore, most Arbitrators exercise the right 
to change or modify a penalty if it is found to be 
improper or too severe under all the circumstances of the 
situation. This right is deemed inherent in the 
Arbitrator's authority to finally settle and adjust the 
dispute before him. 

Elkouri and Elkouri, 
supra at 668. 

Based on the analysis presented in the above Opinion, the 

Arbitrator concludes that the disciplinary action taken against 

Mr. Baldridge was unreasonable and excessive, and should be 

modified. Therefore, the Arbitrator shall order that the District 

pay the grievant back pay, interest on the back pay award, and 

attorneys' fees for the Association's preparation time and related 

defense of the District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration. Due to 

the longstanding animosity between the parties and the grievant's 
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current employment in the Billings, Montana, area 

teaching position, the Arbitrator shall not order the grievant's 

reinstatement to the Colstrip Public School District for the 

reasons discussed below. 

1. Immediate and Unconditional Reinstatement to Former position 

The Association contends the Arbitrator should order that the 

grievant be immediately and unconditionally reinstated to his 

former teaching position at Colstrip High School. This is the 

traditional remedy accorded in most discharge cases where there has 

been a finding that the discharge was without just cause. However, 

as the parties are well aware, this is not a traditional discharge 

case and the Arbitrator must depart from the remedy requested by 

the Association. 

The Arbitrator finds that the unique circumstances of this 

case prevent the traditional reinstatement remedy from resolving 

the underlying conflicts that exist between the District and 

Mr. Baldridge. Therefore, the Arbitrator will order as a provision 

of the remedy that the grievant be awarded full back pay, but 

without reinstatement to his former position. The Arbitrator 

recognizes the gravity of this decision and the consequences which 

flow from it. This decision has been reached only after 

considerable deliberation on the long-term consequences of 

reinstating Mr. Baldridge to his former position, consequences to 

the gr ievant personally, to the District's Trustees and 

administrators, and to faculty, students and parents. The 

Arbitrator is mindful of the criticism which may result from this 
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S/3 l?rJ and for that reason, the parties deserve to know and 

understand the Arbitrator's reasoning in reaching this unusual 

remedy. The reasons are as follows. 

First, the Association, Mr. Baldridge, and the District's 

Trustees and ad~inistrators have been engaged in a four-and-a­

half-year legal battle over the precise issue of whether 

Mr. Baldridge should be returned to teach at Colstrip High School. 

It has caused the high school and the local community to "take 

sides," either on behalf of or against Mr. Baldridge. It is 

apparent to the Arbitrator, as I am sure it is to the parties and 

the community, that this termination has been a divisive event for 

the Colstrip community. It has gone on far too long. An order by 

the Arbitrator reinstating Mr. Baldridge to his former teaching 

position will only serve to once again re-ignite these strongly 

held differences. At some point, Mr. Baldridge would most likely 

be subjected to disciplinary action and the events that have taken 

place over the last five years would probably start up again. When 

faced with these unique circumstances, Arbitrators often resort to 

the remedy of full back pay without reinstatement. 

Where discharge is found not to have been for just cause, 
but the employer-employee relationship has deteriorated 
to the point where it is no longer viable or there is 
little doubt th~t the grievant, if returned to work, 
would just be fired again, reinstatement may make no 
sense. The arbitrator may then award full or partial 
back pay but permit the termination to stand. 

Koven and smith, 
supra at 438. 

Although almost five years have passed, it was evident during 

the hearing that the relationship between Mr. Baldridge and the 
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District "has deteriorated to the point that it is no longer 

viable," especially in view of the legal events which have 

transpired between the parties since the termination. 

Second, the Arbitrator has taken into consideration the 

transition that ,Mr. Baldridge has made from Colstrip to Billings 

Central High School. Mr. Baldridge testified that he continues to 

teach high school science. His performance evaluations have all 

been at the highest level. It was apparent from the testimony of 

a Billings Central faculty member and an administrator that 

Mr. Baldridge is a highly regarded teacher at their high school. 

The grievant noted on his most recent performance evaluation that 

he was "happy with the school. II The Arbitrator is also aware of 

the response by Mr. Baldridge to the question that if he could 

teach anywhere he wanted, he "would still be at Colstrip Hie'1 

School." However, important in the Arbitrator's consideration of 

this issue is the fact that Mr. Baldridge, to a certain extent, has 

by his own conduct foreclosed his return to Colstrip High School. 

His conduct immediately following his suspension served only to add -
to the level of hostility between the two sides. Therefore, the 

grievant must personally accept some of the responsibility for the 

Arbitrator's denial of his request for reinstatement to Colstrip 

High School. 

Third, the Arbitrator finds the five-year delay from the date .. 
of the discharge to the date of reinstatement mitiga~es against 

Mr. Baldridge being returned to his former position. Both sides 

vigorously pursued their contractual and statutory rights. 
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However, the consequences of those efforts delayed 

implementation of this award by at least four years. Mr. Baldridge 

has been teaching at Billings Central High School since 1989 and 

appears to enjoy his position there. Colstrip High School has 

hired a science. teacher to replace MY. Baldridge. Given the 

abnormal interval of time that has elapsed, the Arbitrator regards 

the reinstatement remedy to be inappropriate. 

Finally, the decision of the Arbitrator in finding a lack of 

just cause for the termination was based principally on the absence 

of progressive discipline and procedural due process. As has been 

repeatedly stated by the Arbitrator, the substance of the "cause" 

for termination was admitted by Mr. Baldridge. There is no dispute 

over whether he did the things alleged in the Superintendent's 

letter to the District Board recommending his dismissal. This 

becomes significant in the Arbitrator's opinion because it 

constitutes a procedural error in administering the District's 

disciplinary policies. 

Back pay without reinstatement may also be the remedy 
where the employer committed a procedural error that was 
not, however, viewed by the Arbitrator as serious enough 
to warrant overturning the discharge. 

Koven and Smith, 
supra at 438. 

Although the Arbitrator viewed the District's actions as 

constituting grounds for setting aside the termination, it was also 

based on procedural error. This distinction becomes significant in 

the assessment of responsibilities of the parties and the fairness 

of the remedy. This remedy does not deny Mr. Baldridge the 
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opportunity to teach high school science, nor does it 

opportunity of applying for positions in other high schools at some 

future date. It simply avoids imposing a binding condition on the 

parties that in the long term would not be satisfactory to either 

party. 

Accordingly, as to this requested remedy, the Association's 

request for Mr. Baldridge's immediate reinstatement to his former 

position at Colstrip High School is denied. 

2. Back Pay 

The extent of the remedy requested by the Association for this 

case is unusual. The primary basis for the Association's request 

is the unusual length of time this case has taken to reach 

resolution. The District contends that the penalty of discharge 

was not unreasonable, excessive, nor inconsistent with other 

disciplinary cases and, presumably, that no modification of penalty 

such as back pay is required. The District also contends that any 

punitive type of award is beyond the contractual authority of the 

Arbitrator. 

The Arbitrator concurs with the Association contention that 

this proceeding should have been resolved long ago, but length of 

time required to achieve a resolution is not determinative to this 

Arbitrator when issuing remedies. A determination sole ~_y on 

duration of the arbitration process would be punitive in nature. 

Punitive awards are generally not appropriate in arbitration 

decisions. 

Even though a party is found to have violated the 
agreement, the arbitrator may be expected to refuse to 
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award any penalty which would in essence be an award of 
punitive damages, unless, under the circumstances of the 
case, punitive damages are clearly justified. . . . Some 
arbitrators have felt justified in awarding punitive 
damages where the contractual violation was known and 
repeated, or where it was willful and flagrant. 

Elkouri and Elkouri, 
supra at 405-406 
(citations omitted). 

/~ '2 I /Cft(?~ 
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The Arbitrator views the payment of back pay as a make-whole 

remedy. This opinion is shared by most arbitrators, and is best 

summarized by Bornstein & Gosline: 

[TJhe object of back pay is to make the grievant whole, 
which is defined as placing the employee where he would 
have been in terms of position, seniority, benefits and 
pay but for the contractual violation. While reference 
to back pay is often omitted from collective agreements, 
the propriety of remedying unjust discharge or other 
monetary losses by awarding a sum equal to wages lost has 
been assumed. Arbitrators decided early on that they had 
jurisdiction to award back pay. 

Labor and EmDlovrnent Arbitration, 
section 42.03[lJ[bJ. 

In the instant case, the grievant did lose wages because of 

the District's decision to terminate his employment. The request 

for mandated payroll tax entitlements, out-of-pocket insurance 

premiums and unreimbursed health and hospitalization, dental, 

vision, and disability costs which would have been paid by the 

District, but for Mr. Baldridge's termination, are also granted. 

In normal circumstances where back pay is awarded, this 

Arbitrator shall allow the parties to determine the extent of 

mitigating factors for determining the actual amount of back pay 

due the grievant. The Arbitrator shall not deviate from this 

standard principle except to respond to the Association's request 
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unemployment compensation and the grievant's "moonlighting" 

employment. 

a. Unemployment compensation 

The Association argues that the grievant's unemployment 

compensation earnings from the period of summer unemployment after 

his discharge in 1988 should not be a mitigating factor. . This 

argument is based on the contention that the grievant was actually 

unemployed because of his discharge, and the grievant was 

"presented with the imposing economic and psychological weights of 

unemployment during and following the summer of 1988." 

(Association's Brief, p 23). The Association also maintains that 

common practice in Montana is to award unemployment compensation 

benefits to teachers who do not have "a reasonable assurance" of 

"reasonably similar employment" in the fall. 

There is a mix of authority on this matter: 

Many arbitration awards provide for back pay less any 
unemployment compensation received, on the theory that 
such compensation is akin to outside earnings. others 
have objected to this practice, finding that unEoLlployment 
compensation should not normally be deductible from a 
back pay award. 

The Arbitrator 

Labor and Employment Arbitration 
at 42.03[l][C]. 

lS not persuaded that ::1-" grievant' s 

unemployment compensation should not be off 2t from the back pay 

award. As described above, the p:'~nciple of back pay is to make 

the grievant whole. The Arbitrator is not inclined in this, or In 

any other case, to place a grievant in a better position than if he 
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continued his employment. The Association is 

that the grievant be allowed to keep the additional monies 

collected from his unemployment compensation as a way to reward the 

grievant for the "pain and suffering" that accompanied his 

discharge. To ,permit the grievant's unemployment compensation 

benefits to be excluded from offsetting the final back pay 

computation would be an endorsement of a punitive damage remedy. 

The Arbitrator is not willing to make such an endorsement for the 

reasons noted above, and shall therefore order that the grievant's 

unemployment compensation benefits for the time period following 

his discharge offset the final back pay computation. 

b. "Moonlighting" compensation 

The Association contends that any monies earned by the 

grievant while "moonlighting," or engaged in work other than 

regular school hours, should not offset the back pay award. The 

Association alludes to the fact that the grievant was holding a 

second job for a Radio Shack or other businesses in or near 

Colstrip while working for Colstrip Public Schools. The 

Association is less clear on the status of the grievant's 

employment situation following the failure of the Radio Shack 

business, or if the grievant found gainful employment from the time 

of his discharge to the time he was hired as a teacher in Billings. 

As discussed above, it is not the Arbitrator's intention to 

place the grievant in a better position than he would have been if 

the District had not violated the Agreement. To that end, the 

Arbitrator is concerned that the Association has argued against 
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deducting interim earnings from the offset to the back pay [award 513 /T,--; 

without providing sufficient details of the grievant's employment 

activity subsequent to his illegal discharge. since there is an 

incomplete picture of the grievant's employment history following 

his termination ~rom Colstrip, the Arbitrator shall provide the 

following guidelines to the parties for their consideration of the 

final computation of back pay. 

The Arbitrator does not regard the grievant's "moonlighting" 

compensation as monies that should be deduc~ed from the final back 

pay award. This view is based on the belief that income from part-

time employment could have been earned while the grievant was 

employed in h~s full-time teaching position. This view is 

supported by Hill & Sinicropi: 

[A] deduction for earnings ~~ other employment may be 
made only if the employees, uuring that period, engaged 
in regular employment as distinguished from odd jobs or 
part-time employment. [I]ncome frciTI odd jobs or 
part-time employment could be earned even duri:< an 
employee's regular working hours. 

Hill and Sinicropi, 
Remedies in Arbitration, p 73 
(BNA, 1981), citing, Thomas, 
American Chain & Cable Co., 
40 LA 312 (1963). 

For this reason, the Arbitrator would expect the parties to deduct 

only those interim earnings where the grievant was engaged in 

regular employment between teaching positions. Any part-time 

employment that the grievant engaged in during evenings or during 

"non-school hours" should not be included in the offset of the back 

pay award. 
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For the reasons stated above, the Arbitrator 

District to pay the grievant on the basis of the straight-time 

hours he would have otherwise worked but for his wrongful 

termination of employment. Any monies the grievant received in 

lieu of his regul~r wages, including unemployment compensation and 

interim earnings from regular full-time employment,' shall be 

deducted from the amount due him. 

3. Interest on the Back Pay 

The Association argues that interest awards are now common-

place among arbitral awards, and that such a remedy is required in 

this case to compensate the grievant for the "lost-use value" of 

the back pay award. The District contends that an award of 

interest in this case is contrary to the parties' Agreement, and 

amounts to punitive damages. The District maintains that it was 

not involved in any type of dilatory tactics or other strategies 

intending to circumvent the arbitral process, which is the only 

exception for awarding interest. 

contrary to the Association's contention, interest awards in 

arbitration decisions are still few and far between. 

Arbitrators still do not generally award interest on back 
pay, especially if the award is made shortly after an 
employee's discharge. 

Labor and EmDlovment Arbitration, 
SUDra at 42.03 [1) [iv) [A) . 

Although interest has been awarded in a fair number of 
cases, most cases still make no mention of interest and 
this indicates continued validity of [the] statement that 
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"it is not customary in arbitrations for the arbitrator--
to grant interest on claims which he finds owing." 

Elkouri and Elkouri, 
supra at 406-407. 

Nor does the Arbitrator agree with the District's arguments. 

Interest awards pre not provided only as punishment to an employer 

who is attempting to frustrate the arbitral process. 

[AJ rbi trators have awarded interest when there is a 
lengthy delay between the date of layoff or discharge and 
the issuance of the award. Arbitrators have also awarded 
interest for the period after an award has been issued to 
discourage delay in payment. In another case, 
... interest for the use of the employee's money was 
due where the employer has not one scintilla of 
justification for its continuing failure to comply with 
the award. 

Labor and Employment Arbitration, 
supra at 42.03[lJ [ivJ[AJ. 

This Arbitrator believes that interest should be awarded under 

special circumstances. This case is now in its fifth year of 

adjudication. The parties have utilized every possible method of 

appealing each other's verdicts in the state courts. The District 

even challenged the arbitrability of the case after the Montana 

Supreme Court ordered it to arbitration. The Arbitrator is not 

penalizing the District for exercising its right to appeal court 

decisions. In fact, the grievant's decision to pursue both the 

statutory remedial forum in addition to the collective bargaining 

remedial forum is the primary reason that the District had so many 

opportunities to challenge this claim. The fact remains, however, 

that the District violated the Agreement when it discharged the 

grievant on May 16, 1988, and has had use of the monies due 

grievant for almost five years. In an effort to make the grievant 
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whole, this Arbitrator considers the unique 

case to call for payment of interest on the final back pay award 

from May 16, 1988. The parties shall therefore be ordered to 

compute the interest on the back pay due the grievant in accordance 

with this decisiop at a rate of 8 percent per annum from May 16, 

1988, to the date of payment of the award. 

4. Attorneys' Fees 

The Association argues that the exceptional delay in this case 

was based solely on the District's attempts to avoid arbitration. 

According to the Association, the District should pay attorneys' 

fees for the entire arbitration and appellate processes, in the 

amount of approximately $12,533. The Association also requests 

reimbursement for costs related to being required to respond to the 

District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration after the Montana Supreme 

Court ordered the District to arbitrate the case. The District 

contends that the Association's request for attorneys' fees is not 

appropriate for an arbitral award and is punitive in nature. The 

District maintains that such an award would penalize the Trustees 

for exercising their legal right to appeal verdicts that they 

believed in good faith were without legal merit. 

The Arbitrator does not find any basis with which to award 

attorneys' fees to the Association for the entire arbitration and 

appellate processes. The cost of presenting a case rests with the 

presenting party. Any fees and expenses related to the 

presentation of their case is the responsibility of each party. 

The Arbitrator concurs with arbitral doctrine, however, that 
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attorneys' fees may be awarded by an arbitrator to 

party when: 

[AJ party has had to resort to arbitration repeatedly to 
obtain compliance with the same contractual provision, 
and/or where the parties have appealed to the courts to 
obtain enforcement of the award and the court has 
remanded ~he matter to the arbitrator for further 
consideration of such remedial matters. Arbitrators have 
awarded attorneys' fees where the union has sought 
damages for an employer's defiant refusal to comply with 
an award. 

Labor and Employment Arbitration, 
supra at 42.03[2J[bJ. 

The Arbitrator finds that some unusual circumstances of this 

case require the District to reimburse the Association for the 

direct postponement costs incurred by the Association relating to 

the District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration. First, the Montana 

Supreme Court determined that the parties had exhausted their 

appeals on this case. The court appropriately ordered both parties 

to arbitrate this matter. Second, the District decided to ignore 

the Montana Supreme Court's order and surprise the Association and 

this Arbitrator with a Motion to Preclude Arbitration. This motion 

resulted in the Association's having to prepare a response to an 

arbitrability issue that for all intents and purposes was already 

decided. Third, the decision by the District to contest the 

arbitrability of the natter after the Montana Supreme Court order 

to arbitrate resulted in a delay in this decision of at least five 

months. 

After consideration of the unusual circumstances of this case, 

the Arbitrator finds that the direct costs incurred by the 

Association should be reimbursed by the District. The Association 
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provided documentation that the costs incurred to 

District's motion amounted to $1,200. Therefore, the Arbitrator 

shall order the District to reimburse the Association $1,200 for 

the reasonable expense required to respond to a matter that was 

already decided .by the Montana Supreme Court. 

CONCLUSION 

The Arbitrator has determined that the District established by 

a preponderance of the evidence that it had just cause to 

discipline Elmer Baldridge for his classroom conduct during the 

1987-88 school year. However, the District failed to apply the 

principles of due process and progressive discipline required by 

the Collective Bargaining Agreement when it terminated the grievant 

from his teaching position on May 16, 1988. The Arbitrator has 

also concluded that the District's decision to terminate the 

grievant was not based on his union activity. The Arbitrator is 

mindful of the animosity that has developed between the parties 

during the nearly five years since the grievant's termination. For 

these reasons, the Arbitrator concludes that the grievant should 

not be reinstated to his former position, but that he be awarded a 

remedy that includes back pay with interest. The Association 

should be reimbursed its costs in connection with its efforts to 

resist the District's Motion to Preclude Arbitration. 

In the final analysis, the Arbitrator's decision in this case 

is designed to bring an end to the longstanding animosity that has 

existed between the grievant and the District. It takes into 
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consideration that each party must share some of 
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the responsibility-----.-

for the consequences of their actions. 

However tempted the Arbitrator may have been to reinstate 

Mr. Baldridge to his former position, it was neither realistic nor 

appropriate in this case. The Arbitrator is fully aware of the 

parties' deeply held beliefs in this dispute. The matter has 

caused enough divisiveness in the high school and the Colstrip 

community. This decision is an attempt to allow both the grievant 

and the District to get on with their lives and the mission of 

teaching students. 

-
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J~nu~~y 31. 1995 

Labor a~d Employment Re'atlon~ Committee 
Mon t &.na. Senate 
sta.te Capitol 
Helena, MT 59601 

Dear Senator Keating: 

As a school board membe~ I encourage you to pass 68180 which 
would repeal th& provision in state law requl~inQ all school 
dlstrlct~ to have binding arbitration In th~ir mastpr 
Agreement. with tea~hers. This provl~ion I~ a costly one In 
many ways and Increases the number of labor di~put~s that 
must be $ettl~d throuQh the arbitration mean~. I am sur. 
that many oT Montan~ schools could find bett~r us~ 40r th~lr 
monies than payinld arbl hr~ from other states who have been 
~~lected to settl~ contract dispute~. 

1 also beli~ue that forct~g school di.trlcts to include 
binding a~bitratlon In cont~act~ is a blow .t local control. 
T~ach~r~, and other ~chool personnel, ~hould b~ entitl~d to 
this In A contract If they havi neootlatrd it. Placing th~ 
90v~rnm~nt of Montana on th~ side of labor 9lv~s th~m an 
unfair advantage in any dlsput~ and only encoura£es them to 
app!al d~c 1,.1 on .. from one 1 fiovel to i\nother unt 11 they 
~v~ntual1y get what they want. I am s.uN~ this \,/JIll Increase 
the number of dl~put9~ that will be brought b~fore an 
arbiter for re~olutlon. . 

Unf~rtunately, most a~biter~ tend to try to ~lve both fildes 
of a di~put~ something thQY can live with. Thl. unf.lrly 
di~pos&& the proc~~s to favor teach~r~. School bQ&rd~ do 
not ~ile 9rievance~1 so it I. in the int~rest5 of teachers 
to file grievances and then car~y them to the sta9~ of 
~rbitration to win small vlctori~~ th.t will signlficantly 
chan~e the pltture of labor r~latlons in th~ ~chools if 
binding ~rbitr».tlon I~ 8.11o~Jed to ~ta.y on thq bool<~. Smal' 
Victories added togeth~r will eventually produc~ ~evolu­
tionary chan9.~ in board/t&ach~r r~la.tion~ and th~se chang~s 
will not favo~ boards. 

Sincer~ly, 

(L,d;;;c~ 
Clinton ClarJ( 
Board Chair' 

--."--.-.--..-

-
-
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-6ct3t~ 
Labor and Employment Relations. CommitteQ 
Montana. Se-n.h 
State Capitol 
Hel~naJ MT 59601 

Dear Committee Membersl 

As a board m~mber In a small ~chool I ask for your ~upport 
in pa~5lng S8180. This bill will h~lp us maintain control 
of our budQfts to £ome extent by It£5E.>n!nQ the pot~nt:l~l for 
frivolou~J or petty, I~bor disputes from golnQ to the st_gV$ 
of havinQ to be 5~tt~l~d by an arbitQr. This procQ.s Is a 
lingthy And ~xpen.IVi on~ and we don;t n~ed to be spendlno 
our precious dolla.r~ on It any mori th~n we a.bsolutely have 
to. 

I am .lso worried that if blndino ~rbltratl~n I~ allowed to 
.tayon the booKs we will have lost an element of local 
cont~ol. In my dl~trict, and m~ch of tastern Montana, that 
I~ an Important Issu~ to thos& of U$ who 1 IVi herv. W& 1 Ik~ 
to £.~tt1t ou~ own problemi-. Allowin~, or forcing, other~ to 
~ettle the- issues for U~ l~ polntl~~s, and _Iso needle~sly 
expen~ivi. w~ ar~ capabl~ of settling our own disputes. 
Som~tim~s the teacher~ win and ~ometimes th~ boards win in 
disput~.J but allowing a sY$t~m that glvts on sld~ or the 
other an unfair ~dvantage to pe~sl~t is not ~~sponsibl~. It 
will ca.us&- • shift 0'" power- II'l our school~ that nont of us. 
want, or will b. comfor-table with. Pa.ssinQ 58180 wll I 
equal ile tht ~ltuatlQn $0 that those of us who want or ar-e 
willing to tolerat~ binding arbi~ratlon in our contracts 
will be able to do so. Howev~r, that ~hould b~ a local 
decision, not one mandat~d by governm9nt. It seems to me 
that the recent .1ectlon was to ~ome extent about r.turnlhQ 
pcwer to thQ peoplv. Pa~~lng 89180 I~ one way to do th~t. 

;/i~~lY, 

?l$r;: 
Max Bla.nchard 
Boar·d t1ember 
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Labor and Employment Relations Committee 
Montana Senate-
Sh,te Capl tot 
Hel~n&, MT 59601 

De at' Comm I t te·" Membe r- ... 

S8 /d J 

I would l1K~ to take the time to encourage you to p~~~ 
58180. If pa~s~d, thi~ bill would 1fuel th~ playing fl~Jd 
In labor r~latlons b~tw~en ~chool boards and t~achet". 
as~oclatlon~. Th~ obI Ig~tlon of schools to Include binding 
arbitration In their contracts with teach~rs puts them In an 
unf.,.ir posl tlcn when i t come~ to £9ttllng disputes wi th 
t.ach~r~. I bel iev~ that mor~ disput •• wi 11 have to be 
heard by ~rbiter~ If this law is allowed to stay on th@ 
booKs. Mor~ dlsput~s wl11 tran~late Int~ rnOr~ cost. f ~ 
schools, 4nd my ~chool's budgets are alr~~dy stretched to 
the t Imlt. Rec~nt cuts have forced u~ to trim back in many 
area~. Th~ net r~sult is w. do not have th9 mon~y to put 
Into paylnQ arblter~. 

I ~l~o b~l i~v~ that forced bindin~ arbitration glVi$ . 
t~ach~r~ an unfair advanta9~ when it com~s to confl let 
risolution and only ~ncouraQis them to appeal their cas.$ to 
th~ highest level pos~lble in ord~r to win vlctorle~. 
Unfortunatily, thi~ usually co~t. dollar£ And th~ teach.r's 
unlon~ often have mor~ mon~y to ~pend on the~e thlng~ than 
we do. Taxpaywr dol1~rs ~hould'be spent on educating Kids, 
not on settling labor disputes. 

Ther~ Is also the I~sue of local control. If we wa~t 
binding arbitration in our contracts W~ ~hould be abl. to 
put It in there, or take It out if we can do it. But, a 
l~g&l requirement that It mu~t remain In th~ contract puts 
th~ SChools At an unfair advantage. This is .0 I,sue that 
shou1d be ~ettled Indlvidu~lly by ~ach and ~ver~ ~chool 
di~trlct, not by th~ legi~l~tur~. 

-
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Jeft'Webber .-

Senator Fred Van Valkenburg 
State Senate of Montana 
Capitol Station 
Helena) Mf 59620 

Dear Senator Van Valkenburg, 

Chainnan; District # 32 
Clinton Elementary School District 
Clinton, MT 59825 
(406) 825-3113 

I regret that I'm unable to teRtify at ThumdaY!I hearing for SB 180, Repeal of Binding Arbitration 
but would lilro to comment in favor of the bill. 

Our contract with our teachers (unionized) has not had a binding arbitration clause and we would 
like to keep it that way. We have very few issuCf! or grievances which would require such services 
and feel as though there is no advantage and possibly some disadvantages to including binding 
arbitration into our controot. 

There are two major factors to my objection to hinding arbitration. l) Tbe cost associated with 
such hearings for a diatrict of our size and, 2) 1 feel very f;trongly that most cases taken to 
arbitration will cost the district something in tho settlement even if it is clear that the district has 
applied the labor contract fairly and correctly. Arbitrators nucly decide to one side or the other 
but end up spliUing the difference, A 'mtployec has nothing 10 loose by taking a dispute to 
arbitration. 

There arc other avenues for dispute settlement avaitahlc for our employees and would not want to 
deny lhem that right. I also recognize that some district9 and organizations prefer to usc binding 
arbitration for dispute settlement. They can negotiate it into their contracts as they wish. 
However, we do not nccd or want to have binding arbitr.t.tioo mandated to us. Please support 811 
180 and Repeal the Binding Arbitration law. 

9/lt!J.t0 
JetIWebber 
Chainnan 
Clinton Elementary School District 

-

-
-
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Labor and Employment Relations Committ~ 
State Senate of Montana 
Capitol Station 
Helena, Mf 59620 

Dear Labor and Empl()yment Relations Committee, 

February 1, 1995 

JcffWebber 
Chai~ Dimrict # 32 

II--&- 313 
~~d-4 2-

S!3 J!:P 

Clinton Elementary School District 
Clinton, Mf 59825 
(406) 825-3113 

J regrc11bat tm unab1e to testify at Thursdays hearing for SB 180. Repeal of Binding Arbitration 
but would like to comment in favor of the hHI. 

OUt contract 'With ourteachcrn (unionized) has not had a hinding arbitration clause and we would 
like to keep it that way. We have very few issues or grievances which would require such services 
and feel as though there is no advantage and possibJy :"'Ome disadvantages to inoluding binding 
~bitration into our contract. 

There are two major fitctors to my objection to binding arbitration. 1) The cost a.~iated with 
sucb hearings for a district of our ~ize and, 2) I feel very strongly that most cases taken to 
arbitration will cost the district something in the t;tUlement oven if it is clear that the district ha':.! 
applied the labor contract fairly and correctly. Arbitrators rarely decide to one side Qr the other 
but end up RpJiUing the difference. An employee luU.i nothing to l{)ose by taking a dispute to 
arbitration. 

There are other avenues for dispute settlement ava,i1ahJe for our employees aJ'Id would not want to 
deny them that right. I also recognize that some districts and organizations prefer to use binding 
arbitration for dispute settlement. They can negotiate it into their contracts as they wish. 
However, we do not need or want to have binding iltbitration mandated to u,.'t Please support sa 
180 and Repeal tllC Binding Arbitration law. 

Jeff Webber 
Chainnan 
Clinton Elementary School District 
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qLabo~and Employment 
Montana S~na.te 
Sh. h Cap 1 to1 
He 1 ena, 11T 59601 

RRlation. Commi the 

D~~r Senator Akelstad: 

lIJhlle YOU Af'SP not a member of my di~tr·jct 1 would still llkQ 
to encourage YOU to vote In favor of S8180. If pa$£~d. this 
bill will equalize labor relation. between school board~ and 
teach~r's unJon~. The fact that blnd~ng arbitration is a 
r~quirement in contract~ between ~chool board~ and teachers 
un j ons 91 vu; the teacher's an upper ha.nd whEn it C(; ,;i!S- to 
~ettl Ing labor dlspute$. This eventu~lly tran~late~ into 
hlQh~r expenditure~ for school. because of the increas~d 
costs sp.nt on labor dl,-puhs. I.f W~ can llml t thi amount 
of dotl~rs spent on things outside of education, maybe W~ 
can .11 hold down th~ costs ol ~ducation to some ext~nt. 

Forcln9 binding arbitration al~o limits thR concept of local 
control to a Qre~t ~xtent. P~opl~ should be able to cont~ol 
what h~ppens In th~ir own school, rather than have it 
dlch.hd by ~tate governme'nt. I r-~ .. lize that some things 
mu~t be cont~o11ed by th~ statt to maintain ~ome s~nse of 
quality. But these ~hould be limited to what l~ t~ught and 
how It I~ t«ught. I~ th~ teache~. want to have binding 
arbitration In their contracts they should have tr negotiate 
it throu~h the u~u~l proc~s$, not by going in through the 
bacK door and having th~ l~Qisl&tur~ become an advocate for 
their caU$es. 

-

-

-
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Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. My name is Terry Minow. I represent 

the Montana Federation of Teachers. I appear today in opposition to S8 180. 

S8 180 strikes part of S8 15 approved by the 1993 Legislature. S8 15 

represented a compromise between school employee unions and school employers, 

that is, the school boards association. In exchange for the requirement that every 

school contract contain a binding arbitration provision, we agreed to an election of 

remedies clause in S8 15. S8 180 strikes one part of that compromise, the section 

requiring school contracts to include a grievance procedure that culminates in final 

and binding arbitration. 

S8 180 has the potential to actually increase costs of resolving school v~ ~Qlv <-

employee grievances. It costs much less to go to binding arbitration than it costs to #ta 

a court case. Binding arbitration has evolved as a fair, impartial way to settle disputes 

without the delays, attorney costs and potential for expensive judgements found in the 

courts. Even though binding arbitration is found in many union contracts, it is the final 

step in the grievance procedure. Grievance procedures exist to solve problems at the 

earliest possible time, and at the lowest level of intervention between management 

and the grievant. As a result, the vast majority of grievances are resolved quickly, long 

before being submitted to binding arbitration. 

I would urge a "00 Not Pass" recommendation on SB 180. 

Thank you, M R. Chairman. 



One South Montana Ave. 

Helena, Montana 59601 

Telephone: 406/442-2180 

FAX: 406/442-2194 

Robert L. Anderson, Executive Director 

--MONTANA SCHOOL BOARDS ASSOCIATION--

TESTIMONY OF MONTANA SCHOOL BOARDS ASSOCIATION 
IN SUPPORT OF SB 180 

It is a long-standing belief in the field of labor relations that a 
collective bargaining agreement should represent the will of the 
parties. This belief is reflected in Section 39-31-305(2), MeA 
which provides that the obligation to bargain in good faith "does 
not compel either party to agree to a proposal or require the 
making of a concession." 

In 1993, the Montana Legislature passed a bill which flies in the 
face of this long-standing belief. Beginning on July 1, 1996, 
Section 39-31-306(5), MCA requires school districts to negotiate 
grievance procedures which culminate in final and binding 
arbitration. No such requirement is imposed on any other public 
or private employer in Montana. Such a requirement is 
particularly unnecessary for school employees because OPI's 
school controversy contested case rules already provide a dispute 
resolution procedure to resolve grievances arising under a 
collective bargaining agreement. 

We believe that the duty to arbitrate any grievance on demand by 
the union unfairly imposes an unfunded mandate on our public 
schools. Current law permits all public employers, including 
school districts, to enter into agreements which provide for the 
final and binding arbitration of contract disputes. SB 180 would 
preserve this right by making voluntary what Section 39-31-306(5) 
proposes to make mandatory. 

It should be noted that unlike decisions by a county 
superintendent of schools, arbitration decisions are essentially 
unreviewable by our courts. Because collective bargaining 
agreements often incorporate, by reference, statutes and 
administrative rules, including the Board of Public Education's 
accreditation standards, unelected arbitrators may become the 
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ultimate judges of our school laws, including the laws governing _______ 
teacher tenure. 

In addition, it should be noted that arbitrators must be selected by 
the parties. An arbitrator who does not seek to satisfy both parties 
will probably not make a very good living. Consequently, there is 
a decided tendency to issue split decisions. Such compromises are 
often not justified by the facts of a case and only serve to frustrate 
the intent of the parties. 

Under most arbitration agreements, each party to the contract must 
pay 50% of the cost of the arbitration. Because a school district 
must submit every grievance to arbitration if demanded by the 
union, a labor organization is in a position to impose significant 
costs on a district even if its claims have no merit. 

Given the fact that Section 39-31-305(2), MCA establishes the right 
of a party not to make a concession, the provisions of Section 39-31-
306(5), MeA pose some serious practical difficulties. It is uncle:l"" 
how this requirement will be enforced if the parties are unable to 
agree on the exact arbitration clause to be adopted. For example, 
the district and the union may not agree on the public or private 
agency which refers arbitrators. They may not agree on the scope 
of the arbitrator's authority, the hearing procedure and evidentiary 
standards to be utilized during the arbitration hearing, the 
production of a transcript or the period of time when the 
arbitrator's decision is due. One party may want to share the cost 
of arbitration equally while the other insists the losing party pay the 
entire cost in order to deter the arbitration of frivolous complaints. 

These are not hypothetical problems, but have been the subject of 
intense debate in the past and will undoubtedly present obstacles to 
agreement in the future. If the parties are unable to agree on one 
or more of these provisions, how will the matter be resolved? Will 
employee unions strike in order to obtain their preferred version or 
will it be up to our courts to draft a model arbitration clause? 
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Either outcome interferes with the intent of collective bargaining 
and can be avoided only if the mandatory language contained in 
Section 39-31-306(5), MeA is repealed. 

SB 180 resolves these problems by restoring the right of the parties 
to a school district contract to voluntarily enter into an agreement 
to arbitrate disputes which arise under the contract. In the'absence 
of an arbitration clause, employees are still free to pursue their 
complaint with the county superintendent, board of personnel 
appeals, human rights commission or other agency with jurisdiction 
over their complaint. 

One other important change made by SB 180 concerns the election 
of remedies provision currently provided in statute. This provision 
requires employees to choose between binding arbitration and "any 
other available legal method and forum" in any "complaint that 
seeks the same remedy." The problem with this language is that a 
grievant may simultaneously pursue the same complaint in different 
forums simply by modifying the requested remedy. For example, an 
employee terminated for cause could demand arbitration in order 
to obtain reinstatement and back pay while simultaneously filing a 
complaint with the human rights commission seeking reinstatement 
and damages for emotional distress. SB 180 solves this problem by 
requiring the employee to choose one dispute resolution method 
and forum for any complaint arising from the same facts and 
circumstances. In this way, employers will not be forced to defend 
the same action in multiple forums. 

In conclusion, the Montana School Boards Association supports SB 
180 because it permits the parties to a collective bargaining 
agreement to determine the manner in which violations of the 
agreement "ill be remedied. It also protects school districts from 
having to defend the same claim in multiple 

t;;C~ 
Michael Keedy 



-" .-

02/02/95 09: 54 '5'406 365 6212 GLDV SCHOOLS 14:002 

fOR!;;!", ! TEXFlCO n. T GLEND Ily'E ~1T. TO '::06 3E!5 6212 e9;44~M ~274 ~.02/~2 

Date: 

To: 

Frum: Nick Klaudt 

Sllbject SB·180 Repeal of Mandatory Binding Arbitration 

Dear Committee Members, 

PIMse note my support for SB-1 80. J wO\lld urge the Legislature not to 

make our negotiation trades for the IODal school boards. We have used the 

binding arbitra.tion issne as a bargaininR tool. and as a result wages have been 

inCfeitsed to keep it \lut of our contract. If the Legislature mandates mndin.g 

arbitration, we loose a bargaining tool and the wa.ges that WtlC~ illcreased to 

keep it out of the contract cannot be reduced per statute 20-4·203 MeA. 

Please support SO·180 for p~ssage. 

Nick Klaudt 

Glendive Elementary TlU~lc:t: 

217 LYlldal~ Ave. He 

Glendive, MT 59330 

406·687 .. 3304 

406-365-23] 5 

Work 

Home 
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